Copyright

by

Jacqueline May Henning

2021

The Thesis Committee for Jacqueline May Henning Certifies that this is the approved version of the following Thesis:

User-Centered Design of Nutri, A Novel Goal Setting Clinical Decision Support Technology to Improve the Equity of Data-Driven Dietary Behavior Change Interventions in Primary Care

APPROVED BY SUPERVISING COMMITTEE:

Marissa Burgermaster, Supervisor

Eric Nordquist

User-Centered Design of Nutri, A Novel Goal Setting Clinical Decision Support Technology to Improve the Equity of Data-Driven Dietary Behavior Change Interventions in Primary Care

by

Jacqueline May Henning

Thesis

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas at Austin

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Master of Science in Nutritional Sciences

The University of Texas at Austin August 2021

Dedication

To my lovely parents, whose love and encouragement support me through all my endeavors.

Acknowledgements

They say graduate school is challenging, at times defeating, and sometimes downright exhausting. Although I've experience these at various times throughout the past two years, my experience has been filled primarily with joy, excitement, and exhilaration. I owe this to the support of multiple mentors, peers, friends, and family members.

First and foremost, I want to thank my primary mentor, Dr. Marissa Burgermaster. Selecting a research lab is as much the mentor's decision as it is the student's decision and I'm extremely grateful to have been selected to join the Burgermaster lab as one of her first graduate students. Her data-driven and objective nature with her novel thinking inspire me to be a better researcher, not only in graduate school, but throughout my career. I thank her for constantly supporting my aspirations to enter industry and I am forever grateful for the foundation she helped build to make these goals a reality.

I'd like to recognize Dagny Larson and Madalyn Rosenthal, the lab mates, and now lifelong friends I've created during my time as a graduate student. They have made this experience fun and worthwhile, and I'm excited to see what innovative ideas they come up with in the future.

I want to thank Eric Nordquist, Jiaxin Li, and Ken Copelin, the amazing userexperience team from the School of Information, for their guidance, knowledge, and patience as I learned how to design, prototype, and conduct usability interviews. These skills have shaped my perspective on the type of work I want to pursue after graduation, and I am grateful for the time and energy you all dedicated to this project and my learning.

I am fortunate to have been along for the entirety of the Nutri development process, from idea conception to data collection to prototype design and now software development. This was a unique experience and it would not have been possible without a few key individuals. I am appreciative of Steven Andrews for providing important engineering specifications and reminding us that technology should not only look pretty but work too. To Bill Tierney and Brandon Altillo, thank you for constantly putting on your provider hats and providing pivotal feedback during our prototype iteration sessions. Thank you, Jordan Langue, for your willingness to learn every aspect of qualitative research to assist with data analysis. Big thank you to Yuliana Rojas, our senior project coordinator, for spearheading our participant recruitment efforts and for identifying the small details we might have missed. Finally, thank you to all the undergraduates in the lab who dedicated several hours transcribing the Nutri interview transcripts to prepare them for analysis.

I want to thank all my friends across Texas, especially Madi Unger and her family for their heartwarming support and interest in my research. To Simon, my loving boyfriend, thank you for constantly being there for me, providing snacks, keeping me hydrated, and motivating me throughout this process.

Finally, I would like to thank my mom and dad for laying the foundation for me to live a life of security, success, and happiness. My mom, Grace, and her caring heart and hilarious homemade memes provided me the comedic relief I needed. My dad, Peter, and his constant affirmations of how proud he is for all my accomplishments make me smile. Without you, this paper wouldn't have been possible, and I love you both.

Abstract

User-Centered Design of Nutri, A Novel Goal Setting Clinical Decision Support Technology to Improve the Equity of Data-Driven Dietary Behavior Change Interventions in Primary Care

Jacqueline May Henning, M.S.N.S The University of Texas at Austin, 2021

Supervisor: Marissa Burgermaster

Interventions for dietary management of chronic disease increasingly leverage smartphone applications with the promise that data-driven personalization will improve effectiveness. However, since these interventions require users to collect, synthesize, and interpret data, users with more resources are more likely to benefit, thereby exacerbating existing health disparities. Multilevel interventions that distribute responsibility for dietary behavior change between patients and providers may improve equity; however, primary care providers (PCPs) lack time and training to elicit, synthesize, and interpret diet data. We hypothesize these limitations can be overcome with clinical decision support (CDS) technology that captures and synthesizes patient diet data into knowledge for PCPs to engage patients in collaborative diet goal setting, an effective behavior change technique. The aim of this study is to identify system requirements that would motivate providers to use a collaborative diet goal setting CDS and evaluate implementation design choices with the CDS prototype.

We performed a 2-phase qualitative study with English and Spanish-speaking adult patients and PCPs from a federally qualified health center and an academic clinic in 30 to 60-minute semi-structured generative and usability interviews. We used an iterative design process involving user-experience designers, software engineers, and providers to develop the final CDS prototype.

Using inductive thematic analysis, eight PCP and patient themes emerged. From PCP interviews we identified that: (1) Time constraints and patient characteristics influence if PCPs use personalized or generic goal setting, (2) Subjective and non-standardized processes guide personalized goal setting, (3) PCPs regard patient-generated data as an inaccurate and non-holistic representation of the patient's diet, (4) Current clinical workflows make diet goal setting and monitoring cumbersome. For patients we found that: (1) PCP is seen as an authority figure, (2) Listening and dialog are facilitators for shared decision-making, (3) patients regard diet data as a source of truth, and (4) Goal achievement is distinct from goal setting. These themes, along with refinements identified in usability interviews, guided the iterative design of "Nutri," a workflow-compatible CDS that synthesizes patient diet data from 24-hour recalls via a series of computational rules and presents diet goals for PCPs to discuss with patients through collaborative goal setting.

The results from this study demonstrate the potential of a data-driven CDS for collaborative diet goal setting in primary care. The 2-phase user-centered iterative design process we used to design Nutri demonstrates how usability interviews can refine the operationalization of insights generated from traditional qualitative approaches. Follow-up studies will test Nutri in a clinic setting.

Table of Contents

List of Tables xi
List of Figures xii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND REVIEW OF LITERATURE
Chronic Disease, Diet, and Disparities1
Prevention and Management of Diet Related Chronic Disease
Coordinating Support from the Health Care System
Primary Care and Dietary Behavior Change Strategies
Collaborative Diet Goal Setting4
Primary Care Providers and Diet Counseling
Clinical Decision Support Technology7
History7
Health Information Technology7
Use Case
Challenges regarding CDS Adoption from Providers
User-Centered Design 12
Four Steps of User-Centered Design
Successful CDS Features15
Summary 17
Specific Aims
CHAPTER 2: MANUSCRIPT
Introduction

References	55
CHAPTER 3: FUTURE DIRECTIONS AND CAREER PLANS	51
Conclusions	49
Discussion	45
Phase II Results: Usability Interviews	
Phase I Results: Generative Interviews	
Results	
Phase II Methods: Usability Interviews	
Phase I Methods: Generative Interviews	24
Methods	

List of Tables

Table 1: Participant Clinic and Sociodemographic Characteristics (Phase 1)	. 28
Table 2: Participant Clinic and Sociodemographic Characteristics (Phase 2)	. 37
Table 3: Heuristic Codes	. 38

List of Figures

Figure 1: Conceptual Model of a CDS for Data-Driven Collaborative Diet Goal Setti	ng
in Primary Care	9
Figure 2: User-centered design process. Adapted from Harte et al. 2017 JMIR Hum	
Factors	13
Figure 3: Development Process of Nutri	23
Figure 4: Nutri 4-Step Diet Goal Setting and Evaluation Process	34
Figure 5: Initial Nutri Prototype Interface	35
Figure 6: Initial Nutri Patient Handout	36
Figure 7: Nutri Interface Iteration 1	41
Figure 8: Nutri Interface Iteration 2	42
Figure 9: Patient Handout Iteration	44

Chapter 1: Introduction and Review of Literature

CHRONIC DISEASE, DIET, AND DISPARITIES

In the U.S., seven out of every ten deaths are due to chronic disease.¹ This equates to a loss of \$1.3 trillion annually on lost productivity and treatment costs.² Understanding the relationship between disease and diet is crucial to prevent and manage this widespread health crisis which affects more than 109 million Americans.²

Chronic diseases are more prevalent among Hispanic/Latinx,³ Black,⁴ and other minority groups^{4–105–7} as well as low-income Americans.⁷ These health inequalities relay a large economic burden on the U.S. In fact, the percent excess direct medical care expenditures for African Americans, Asians, and Hispanics that were due to health inequalities was 30.6% in 2009.⁸ Nevertheless, management of chronic disease incidence in minority populations has not improved. By 2042, minority/ethnic groups are expected to comprise the majority of the U.S. population.⁹ If these trends continue, the shift in population demographics will have drastic effects on the dynamics of population-level chronic disease risk.

Diet is a major contributor to several chronic diseases ranging from type 2 diabetes (T2D),^{10–12} cardiovascular disease,^{12,13} chronic kidney disease,^{5,14} and cancer.^{15,16} Furthermore, diet is linked to several risk factors; such as metabolic syndrome¹⁷, hypertension¹⁸, and obesity¹⁹. Dietary improvement and accompanying weight loss is associated with diabetes remission,²⁰ improved blood pressure,²¹ normalized blood lipid profiles,²² and improved cardiovascular health.²³ Thus, effective and accessible dietary behavior change interventions could improve the health of millions of Americans, including those disproportionately affected by chronic disease.

PREVENTION AND MANAGEMENT OF DIET RELATED CHRONIC DISEASE

Traditionally, diet has been addressed through a variety of individual-based strategies. In recent decades, the advent of mobile phone technology has perpetuated the development of a vast number of health-related smartphone applications (apps) with the intention to address a wide variety of diet related ailments.²⁴ Apps range from calorie counting or food diary approaches to informational or educational regarding different diets, food sources, and nutrition guidelines.^{24,25}

Several studies have found promising clinical outcomes using smartphones. A review of seven interventions with overweight participants found that smartphone interventions had a beneficial effect on sugar-sweetened beverage intake and a statistically significant impact on weight reduction.²⁶ Furthermore, Turner-McGrievey et al. found that participants using a mobile diet app for self-monitoring of food intake consumed fewer calories than those using a website or paper-journal, suggesting that mobile app use improved adherence to self-monitoring and diet changes in comparison to traditional paper-based approaches.²⁷

Mobile phones have evolved rapidly mainly with information processing, design elements, and features. Because of this, several investigators have taken dietary self-management a step further by leveraging patient-generated data to personalize nutritional interventions in order to deliver tailored health conveniently to patients.^{28–31} Known as "precision health", collecting diet and other health data through mobile health-based self-management tools to inform individualized analysis may allow for a more precise or accurate prediction to improve chronic disease prevention and management strategies.^{32,33}

However, because personalized nutrition interventions are highly data-driven, they require extensive patient-generated data. Individual-based interventions rely on patients to collect, synthesize, and interpret their data, all of which are burdensome and cognitively challenging tasks. This makes these interventions less accessible and user-friendly for the minority and low-income populations who are most affected by chronic disease, thereby exacerbating existing health disparities.^{34,35} Therefore, it is important to note that although patient-generated data opens doors for self-knowledge and self-awareness, to take advantage of data, low-resource patients need to be able to analyze it and identify appropriate self-management behaviors in order to fully benefit.

Coordinating Support from the Health Care System

Several individual-based interventions reported participants' struggle to translate patient-generated data to actionable self-management behaviors.³⁶ Desai et al. reported that community members using smartphones perceived personalized blood glucose predictions novel and informative, but desired more guidance to identify strategies for undesirable forecasts.³⁷ In addition, Turchioe et al. found that medically underserved patients relied on health care providers to transform their diet and other health data into behavior change goals.³⁸

In accordance with these results, it is imperative to incorporate support from experts within the healthcare system to help patients translate insights into actionable self-management strategies. PCPs are well positioned to do this given primary care is the setting where most patients' chronic disease risk is addressed.³⁹ This benefit is amplified for low-resource patients who are less likely to seek out specialist care (e.g., dietitians) due to a lack of resources and/or time. Therefore, transferring the burden from the individual to the healthcare system by including PCPs in multilevel dietary change intervention has the potential to positively impact those affected by diet-related chronic disease with benefits for health equity by increasing access to those typically underserved in the healthcare system.

PRIMARY CARE AND DIETARY BEHAVIOR CHANGE STRATEGIES

PCPs are uniquely positioned to promote dietary behavior change through high impact and data-driven collaborative diet goal setting. This strategy has been linked to specific modifiable precursors to dietary behavior change: behavioral intention^{40,41} and self-efficacy;⁴² and is a key element of the American Diabetes Association's self-management education guidelines.⁴³

Collaborative Diet Goal Setting

Collaborative goal setting is based on shared decision-making principles: the patient and provider discuss and agree on a health goal during the treatment decision process.⁴⁴ Shared decision-making rivals the outdated paternalistic and informed patient-provider communication style which operate largely in a one way flow of information from the provider to patient or patient to provider respectively.^{45,46} In contrast, with shared decision-making there is a two-way exchange of medical and personal information with active patient participation to arrive at the best treatment decision.⁴⁶

Collaborative goal setting has three distinct phases: selecting a health behavior to focus on (e.g. increasing vegetable intake), setting a measurable goal for the chosen behavior (e.g. five servings per day), and creating an action plan to achieve the goal (e.g. meal planning).⁴⁴ The positive effect of collaborative-goal setting in primary care encounters on behavioral intention and self-efficacy is described in the following sections.

Behavioral Intention

Behavioral intention is one of the variables from the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB)⁴⁷ which is extended from the Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA)⁴⁸ and is a commonly used theory to predict behavior. According to the TPB, intentions are an indication of the amount of effort an individual is willing to commit to executing a given

behavior and is the most proximal determinant of an individual's adherence to a dietary pattern.⁴⁹

Collaborative goal setting has been shown to be an effective method of reaching treatment agreement⁴⁰ and lead to higher levels of behavioral intention.⁵⁰ In a descriptive action plan study with over 200 patients with chronic disease risk, 83% of participants discussed and agreed on a behavioral goal with their primary care provider, with 53% of those reported to making a behavior change consistent with that action plan 3-weeks later.⁴⁰ Another behavioral goal intervention with nearly 200 adults in primary care found that patients who set goals to reduce their dietary fat intake or increase their fruit and vegetable intake had, on average, reduced their dietary fat by 22% and increased their fruit and vegetable intake by 1.66 servings after the 4-month intervention compared to those who did not target these goals.⁴¹ It is clear that collaborative diet goal setting is an effective method to increase a patients behavioral intention to commit to a dietary action.

Self-Efficacy

Self-efficacy has its roots in social cognitive theory and is the belief that one is able to successfully perform an action.⁵¹ Individuals who have a strong sense of self-efficacy will enhance accomplishments and personal well-being by approaching difficult tasks as obstacles able to be conquered as opposed to threats to be avoided.⁵² Thus, self-efficacy is an important predecessor to effective self-management of disease behaviors and clinical outcomes.

Self-efficacy can be developed through several sources of influence. One way is through social persuasion to strengthen an individual's sense that they have what is needed to succeed.⁵² Thus, collaborative goal setting is a pathway for PCPs to boost a patient's perceived self-efficacy by persuading verbally that they possess the knowledge and capabilities needed to achieve a goal. This is demonstrated in a cohort study with over 1000 survey responses from patients with diabetes where the collaborative goal setting factor was positively associated with a greater likelihood of average or high self-efficacy.⁴² Built over several appointments, this type of positive social persuasion could lead to sustained dietary behaviors that positively impact the patient's chronic disease prevention and management efforts. Therefore, collaboratively setting a diet goal with a PCP may positively impact a patient's perceived self-efficacy leading to enhanced goal achievement.

Primary Care Providers and Diet Counseling

Despite the clear potential for PCPs to contribute to dietary improvement through collaborative diet goal setting,⁵³ the vast majority of dietary behavior change interventions focus solely on self-management outside of the healthcare system. This missed opportunity is attributed to PCPs' limited training in nutrition.^{54,55} Aggarwal et al. found that 35% of polled physicians reported receiving nutrition education through a single lecture or section of a lecture while in medical school.⁵⁵ In addition, they found that 73% of physicians recalled receiving no or minimal nutrition education during residency training.⁵⁵ Therefore, although PCPs may recognize the importance of nutrition, they may lack the knowledge and confidence needed to effectively provide diet counseling in practice.

Other challenges that prevent PCPs from participating in collaborative diet goal setting include the lack of patient diet data as well as a systematic process to efficiently analyze the data to identify and prioritize the patient's dietary problems. Finally, PCPs are limited by the amount of time they have in an appointment. Given these challenges, a solution that enables PCPs to participate in quick and effective collaborative diet goal setting while leveraging patient diet data is necessary to support dietary changes for chronic disease management and prevention efforts.

CLINICAL DECISION SUPPORT TECHNOLOGY

Clinical decision support (CDS) technology may enable PCPs to participate in quick and effective collaborative diet goal setting. CDS technologies are electronic systems designed to aid clinicians in step-by-step clinical decision making through patient-specific recommendations which are presented to the clinician for consideration.⁵⁶ These systems are designed to improve healthcare delivery through enhanced medical decisions by utilizing pertinent clinical knowledge and patient health information⁵⁷.

History

The first CDS systems were deployed in the 1970s and were poorly integrated to existing systems, required extensive time to use, and had limited use cases outside academia.⁵⁸ Since then, these systems have made significant strides, with the capability to integrate with several electronic health record (EHR) systems in the healthcare system. In fact, in 2013, an estimated 41% of U.S. hospitals with an EHR also had a CDS system.⁵⁹ Additionally, modern day CDS can be administered through desktops, tablets, and smartphones making them more accessible and convenient for providers and patients to use.

Health Information Technology

Delivering personalized medicine without assistance from technology is challenging due to the increasing amount⁶⁰ and diversity⁶¹ of health data. Therefore, CDS systems are becoming increasingly popular due to their ability to leverage complicated data sets that may be otherwise challenging to obtain or interpret by a human.⁶² Physicians recognize this benefit, with interest in using CDS growing from 28% in 2016 to 37% in 2019 as reported by the American Medical Association.⁶³

Use Case

There are several use-cases for CDS in primary care. As demonstrated in several studies, one of the primary use cases for CDS is to improve prescribing behavior among physicians.^{64–69} CDS has also been utilized in the detection and diagnosis of several chronic diseases such as hypertension,⁷⁰ cancers,^{71,72} kidney disease.⁷³ A relatively new use case that has emerged for CDS is for behavioral interventions with an emphasis on shared decision making principles.^{74–82} An example of the potential for this approach is a recent pilot study of a data-driven CDS for collaborative goal setting that was effective in improving physical activity among low-resource patients with pre-diabetes who set goals with their PCP.⁷⁴ Importantly, while the CDS leveraged patients' step counts for data-driven personalization of their physical activity goals, it relied on patients to simply choose their preference from a list of diet goals and ultimately was not effective in changing diet.⁷⁴ There is a gap in the literature pertaining to CDS studies that leverage patients' diet data to personalize diet goal recommendations; however, the Mann et al. study supports this approach based on their success using personalized physical activity goals.⁷⁴

CDS for Collaborative Diet Goal Setting

A CDS system would provide three key elements needed for quick and effective collaborative diet goal setting in primary care. First, a CDS for collaborative diet goal setting could provide the diet data PCPs are lacking through an integration with the Automated Self-Administered 24-Hour Recall (ASA24), a validated dietary recall system developed by the National Cancer Institute.⁸³ Second, a CDS system for collaborative diet goal setting could automate the diet data analysis process through its computerized knowledge base,⁸⁴ saving PCPs the time and expertise needed to analyze complicated diet data. Lastly, a CDS system for collaborative diet goal setting could provide step-by-step

guidance through the stages of collaborative goal setting to facilitate an effective exchange between the PCP and patient during the shared decision-making encounter.

Given these links, the limitations in PCPs ability to participate in effective dietary behavior change interventions can be overcome with a health information technologybased CDS to provide PCPs with data-driven guidance for personalized collaborative diet goal setting. This technology would enable patients to leave their primary care encounter with the behavioral intention and goal self-efficacy needed to initiate dietary selfmanagement for improved chronic disease prevention and management efforts.



Figure 1: Conceptual Model of a CDS for Data-Driven Collaborative Diet Goal Setting in Primary Care

Challenges regarding CDS Adoption from Providers

Although CDS systems can provide benefits to providers and patients, the success of CDS implementation is varied. Kawamoto et al. reported in a systematic review of 70 CDS studies that only 68% significantly improved clinical practice through patient outcomes or process measures.⁵⁶ This disparity can be attributed in large part to the low adoption rate of new electronic tools among providers. According to a systematic review of 148 randomized controlled trials of CDS systems, nearly two-thirds of the studies revealed low adoption rates (50%).^{85,86} Several challenges to CDS adoption that are

recognized in the literature include a lack of workflow integration, ineffective alerts or recommendations, potential harm to the patient-provider relationship, and dependency on the PCPs' computer literacy. These challenges are described in more detail in the following sections.

Lack of Workflow Integration

A general lack of integration into the busy clinical workflow is a major barrier to CDS system adoption by providers.^{56,62,62,87,88,88–91} Lugtenburg et. al found that 60% of general practitioners in a randomized trial testing of a CDS system for heart failure strongly agreed that a CDS system would be difficult to integrate into daily practice.⁸⁹ An interrupted workflow can lead to increased cognitive effort, more time needed to complete tasks, and less face-to-face interaction with the patient.⁶² Therefore, a technology system that interrupts the natural clinical workflow will face resistance from physicians who have established time management habits. It is important to carefully identify the target user as some clinical workflows may better accommodate a CDS system than others. For example, a randomized controlled trial by Dexter et al. found that vaccination reminders presented to nurses were more effectively acted on than the same reminders presented to physicians.⁹² If the ideal member of the clinical team is the provider, a CDS system should recommend actions unobtrusively with supporting key pieces of information or data that is incorporated seamlessly into their decision-making workflow.

Ineffective Alerts or Recommendations

Ineffective alerts or recommendations due to alert fatigue and general distrust has been cited as a barrier to provider adoption of CDS systems.^{62,88,90,93,94} Alert fatigue is a phenomenon where too many alerts or insignificant recommendations are presented to providers to the point where they start to dismiss them regardless of significance.⁶² Studies show that 33% to 96% of alerts are ignored, either because providers found them redundant, insignificant, or disagree with the alert altogether.⁹⁵ Decisions regarding non-interruptive (passive alerts that the clinician can choose to review) or interruptive alerts (non-passive alerts which the clinician must review) should be carefully considered based on nature of the CDS system and severity of the patient condition in order to support provider adoption.⁸⁸

Harm to the Patient-Physician Relationship

Some providers have concerns that a CDS system may harm the patient-physician relationship.^{89,90,96,97} Physicians in a focus group study described their concern that a CDS system may tie a physician more closely to their computer while the patient sits quietly behind their back.⁹⁰ This could be especially detrimental to the CDS system that is intended to support shared-decision making. Therefore, it is important to recognize that although CDS systems are powerful tools capable of much more than a human, they are not designed to completely replace a trained healthcare professional. A CDS system should not have the leading role in the encounter, but rather be used as a supporting tool to help facilitate an effective exchange between the patient and provider.

Dependency on Computer Literacy

Another barrier to CDS adoption is the amount of effort needed to successfully use the system, especially for older providers who do not have a high technological proficiency.^{90,91,98,99} In the implementation of a CDS system by Trivedi et al., clinicians with lower computer literacy or confidence in technology were not willing to tolerate system error messages or lengthy system navigation processes.⁹¹ Therefore, it is imperative that a CDS system is easy to use and intuitive for providers to navigate. Following these principles will also reduce the time needed to use the system which is another commonly cited barrier to CDS system adoption by providers.^{87,88,90,97,99}

USER-CENTERED DESIGN

Although there is evidence to support the positive impact of CDS systems on healthcare delivery and patient outcomes, several challenges prevent their acceptance, adoption, and ultimately efficacy in practice. Deploying a user-centered design approach (also known as human-centered design) provides a way to identify and respond to these challenges effectively to design systems that are easy to learn; increase productivity, satisfaction and acceptance; and decrease errors and training time.¹⁰⁰

User-centered design draws on cognitive science, psychology, and computer science to make technological systems more usable and helpful in practice.¹⁰⁰ The goal in user-centered design is to create systems that is aligned with the characteristics and needs of users by positioning the end user (i.e., the person who will be primarily using the product) in the center of the design process.^{100,101} This approach has been applied to a variety of technological development processes. However in recent years, a particular relevance of user-centered design with CDS system development among researchers has emerged, the primary reason being that user-centered design provides a way to identify and address several of the key challenges associated with CDS systems.¹⁰²

Incorporating user-centered design in the early phases of a project not only supports the development of effective CDS systems, but also saves time and money. It is estimated that solving a problem in the development phase costs 10 times more than solving the problem in the design phase. ¹⁰⁰ In addition, solving a problem after the system is deployed

costs 100 times more than if it were solved in the design phase.¹⁰⁰ Thus, user-centered design has immense benefits in regards to project operations as well.

Four Steps of User-Centered Design

User-centered design, as defined by the International Organization for Standardization, is based on four steps: 1. Identification of the end user and context of use; 2. Discovery and specification of user requirements; 3. Development of preliminary design solutions; 4. Evaluation of design solution against user requirements (Figure 2).^{101,103} Steps 3 and 4 will oscillate back and forth as designs are iteratively improved throughout usability interviews.



Figure 2: User-centered design process. Adapted from Harte et al. 2017 *JMIR Hum Factors*

Phase 1 – User Discovery

The primary goal in the first phase (steps 1 and 2) of the user-centered design process is to identify and understand the target user. This can be done through a variety of strategies including interviews,^{76,78,104–109} focus groups,^{77,78,80,105,110,111} and in-field observations.^{108,110,112} This stage is crucial to test, validate, and refute any preconceptions that exist among study team regarding the target user. Themes identified from these

interactions can inform user profiles, system requirements, and associated features needed to fulfill objectives. For example, Melnick et. al conducted focus groups and in-field observations to understand the decision-making around computer tomography (CT) for minor head injury and identified themes regarding the importance of acknowledging patient concerns, building trust, and managing patient uncertainty.¹¹⁰ Utilizing these themes, Melnick et. al designed a feature where patients could share their concerns in the waiting room so that the provider would know what to address while concurrently establishing trust and managing uncertainty with their patient during the decision-making process.¹¹³

Phase 2 – Usability Testing

The primary goal in the second phase (steps 3 and 4) of the user-centered design process is to assess the prototype and associated design decisions through usability testing: the evaluation of a protype by participants who are representative of the target user group as they interact with the system. This phase helps assess the interaction between systems and users in their day-to-day operations.¹¹⁴ "Think aloud" reports are a common testing technique utilized in several CDS studies^{76,78,107,109,115–120} where participants are encouraged to vocalize their thoughts as they interact with the prototype through a series of tasks.¹¹⁴ Iterative design refinements after testing sessions help ensure that the prototype does not take on the preconceptions of the designers and will conclude when observations indicate that the prototype has reached optimum functionality and usability.¹¹⁴ When done correctly, up to 80% of usability problems can be identified in as few as 8-12 transcripts.¹¹⁴ In contrast to the user discovery phase, the codes used in this phase are descriptive of general design principles. Typical codes may include usability, readability, workflow,

content, understandability, and usefulness.¹¹⁵ Other studies opt to use more general codes such as pros, areas of improvement, and use-cases.⁸²

There is no established method for determining an optimally functioning system. This can make the transferability of knowledge challenging since researchers utilize different methods to assess the usability of their CDS systems (or no method at all). A popular quantitative choice includes the system usability scale (SUS) assessment, a tenitem questionnaire rated on a five-point Likert scale developed by Brooke in 1986.^{76,106,121} After the CDS system is developed and launched, researchers may choose to report on adoption or acceptance rates from providers, which provides practical real-world justification of the system's functionality. Nevertheless, it is interesting to note that a good adoption or acceptance rate does not justify that the tool is scalable for widespread dissemination. Mann et. al reported that adoption rates for a CDS system to improve antibiotic prescription rates were 40-50% lower than anticipated based on the results from their pilot trial.¹²² The disparity in adoption rate could be attributed to their selected participant pools, where the original study was conducted at a single hospital comprised of resident-level providers in contrast to the second study which was conducted at two larger health systems consisting of mostly attending-level providers.¹²² Thus, research teams should carefully decide where to recruit participants and pilot their tool to develop and scale their prototype with maximum efficiency.

Successful CDS Features

There are several studies describing the development of CDS systems with shared decision-making principles.^{76–80,82,109,113,115,123} Successful design features were initiated to improve navigation and efficiency, workflow compatibility, shared decision-making, and

usability. Each of these categories and associated features are described in subsequent sections.

Navigation and Efficiency

Features that improve navigation and overall efficiency of CDS systems is imperative due to provider's limited time in an appointment. Several studies have incorporated a step-by-step "wizard" setup assistant that guides the provider through a series of steps in the decision-making process. This may spare providers, particularly those with lower tech literacy, the confusion of progressing through the steps independently.^{76,113} For example, the Melnick et. al decision aid regarding computer tomography for head injury included a clearly delineated four-step process: (1) injury evaluation, (2) risk visualization, (3) risk discussion, and (4) considerations.¹¹³ Other studies improve decision making efficiency by weighing or grouping options by priority or risk category to help providers quickly narrow down and identify the most beneficial topic to discuss with patients.^{76,113,124}

Workflow Compatibility

Several studies have identified and incorporated features to improve CDS inclusion into the provider workflow.^{78,109,113,115} For example, the Chrimes et. al CDS system for improving physical activity prompted the goal setting workflow too early in the patient encounter, making the CDS feel like a data-collection tool rather than a system for shareddecision making.¹¹⁵ These results led to a design iteration where the tool was refined to prompt goal setting later in the workflow.¹¹⁵ Other CDS systems have integrated with the EHR to alert the provider at the optimal time based their activity within the EHR.^{104,124}

Facilitating Shared Decision-Making

To support effective decision-making, several features have been included in CDS systems to promote cross-communication between the provider and patient. For example, Henderson et. al incorporated open-ended question prompts throughout the CDS system to induce meaningful discussion.⁸⁰ Other studies included side by side cards for easy comparison across options^{80,125} and easy to comprehend visuals or graphics for patients.^{80,82,115,119} Mishuris et. al evolved their data visuals through an iterative 6-step process, beginning with a radar plot, evolving to a series of line graphs, before ultimately deciding on a speed dial design with hover details which was perceived most favorably by patients.⁸² Other studies used risk pictorials to demonstrate how the patient's risk compared to others like them in order to assist in the decision-making conversation.^{80,113}

Usability

Several features to support overall usability were included and described in several studies. Card view is a popular way to present patient information and is reminiscent of paper-decision aids that providers and patients may be familiar with.^{80,113,125,126} A card view also enables the provider to see all the information on one screen which is preferred by providers.⁷⁸ Other design elements for improved usability include simplified and consistent language throughout,^{80,119} color to identify important pieces of information and reduce cognitive load,^{76,119} and a "quick view" with expansion boxes to drill down on specific details.

SUMMARY

Because of the strong link between chronic disease, diet, and disparities, effective dietary behavior change interventions are paramount to manage population level chronic disease risk. Interventions for dietary management of chronic disease increasingly leverage smartphone applications with the promise that data-driven personalization will improve effectiveness. However, since these interventions require users to collect, synthesize, and interpret data, users with more resources are more likely to benefit, thereby exacerbating existing health disparities. Medically underserved patients often rely heavily on health care providers to transform their data into behavior change goals. Therefore, shifting the burden from individuals to the healthcare system by including PCPs in multilevel diet goal setting interventions may support patients in adopting a healthy diet. Nevertheless, PCPs' lack of time and training in nutrition prevent them from participating in collaborative goal setting, an effective dietary behavior change technique. A health information technology-based CDS system could provide PCPs with data-driven guidance for collaborative diet goal setting so that patients can leave their primary care encounter with the goal commitment and self-efficacy necessary to initiate dietary self-management. However, there remains a gap in the literature regarding the ideal workflow and accompanying features to promote an effective user-experience to support adoption of a Data-Driven Collaborative Diet Goal Setting CDS in Primary Care.

SPECIFIC AIMS

The aims of this research are as follows: (1) To identify system requirements that would motivate PCPs and patients to use a collaborative diet goal setting CDS, and (2) To evaluate and refine implementation design choices.

Chapter 2: Manuscript

User-Centered Design of Nutri, A Novel Goal Setting Clinical Decision Support Technology to Improve the Equity of Data-Driven Dietary Behavior Change Interventions in Primary Care

Jacqueline Henning^a; Dagny Larson^b; Jordan Lange^b; Madalyn Rosenthal^c; Jiaxin Li^d; Ken Copelin^d; Yuliana Rojas^e; Brandon Altillo^e; Eric Nordquist^f; William M Tierney^g; Steven Andrews^g; Marissa Burgermaster^h

INTRODUCTION

Chronic diseases—including, cancer, diabetes, hypertension, stroke, and heart disease—are responsible for seven out of every ten deaths in the U.S.¹ This equates to 1.7 million American deaths per year.¹ Low income, racial/ethnic minority patients are 1.5 to 2.0 times more likely than white patients to be affected by chronic disease.¹²⁷ These health inequalities relay a large economic burden on the U.S. From 2003 to 2006, the percent excess direct medical care expenditures due to health inequalities as a percent of the total expenditures for racial minorities was nearly 31%.⁸ Several studies have shown that dietary

^a Jacqueline Henning led data collection and analysis, drafted the manuscript, contributed/edited prototype designs, and assisted with the study design.

^b Dagny Larson and Jordan Lange assisted with data analysis.

^c Madalyn Rosenthal contributed to the study design and data analysis.

^d Jiaxin Li and Ken Copelin led the prototype designs.

^e Yuliana Rojas and Brandon Altillo led participant recruitment and contributed to the prototype design.

^f Eric Nordquist supervised the prototype designs.

^g William M Tierney and Steven Andrews contributed to the prototype and study design.

^h Marissa Burgermaster supervised all components of the study's design and completion, assisted with data analysis, and edited the manuscript.

improvement is associated to positive chronic disease prevention and management outcomes.^{17–23} Thus, effective and accessible dietary behavior change interventions have the potential to positively impact millions of Americans, including those disproportionately affected by chronic disease.

Interventions for dietary management of chronic disease increasingly leverage smartphone applications to personalize nutrition interventions through patient-generated data. Known as "precision health", collecting diet and other health data through mobile health-based self-management tools to inform individualized analysis may allow for a more precise or accurate prediction to support prevention and treatment strategies.^{32,33} However, these individual-based interventions require users to collect, synthesize, and interpret diet data, all of which are burdensome and cognitively challenging tasks. Therefore, users with more resources are more likely to benefit from these interventions, thereby exacerbating existing health disparities.^{34,35} We previously found that many medically underserved patients rely on health care providers to transform their diet and health data into behavior change goals.³⁸ Additionally, Desai et al. reported that community members using smartphones perceived personalized blood glucose predictions novel and informative, but desired more guidance to identify strategies to avoid or mitigate undesirable forecasts.³⁷ Therefore, shifting the burden from individuals to the healthcare system by including PCPs in multilevel diet goal setting interventions may help patients adopt a healthy diet, with associated benefits for health equity by increasing access to quality nutrition care to underserved patients.

PCPs can promote dietary behavior change through data-driven collaborative diet goal setting; an effective behavior change technique. This strategy has been linked to specific modifiable precursors to dietary behavior change: behavioral intention^{40,41} and self-efficacy;⁴² and is a key element of the American Diabetes Association's self-management education guidelines.⁴³ Despite this potential, the vast majority of dietary behavior change interventions focus solely on self-management outside of the healthcare system. This missed opportunity is attributed to PCPs' limited training in nutrition^{54,55} and time that they can spend with each patient. Given these limitations, a solution that enables PCPs to participate in quick and evidence-based collaborative diet goal setting while leveraging patient diet data is needed to support diet-related chronic disease management and prevention efforts in primary care.

PCPs' unfamiliarity with conducting behavioral nutrition or dietary behavior change interventions may be overcome with a health information technology-based clinical decision support (CDS) technology to provide PCPs with data-driven guidance for personalized collaborative diet goal setting. Clinical decision support systems are electronic systems designed to aid clinicians in step-by-step, clinical decision making through patient-specific recommendations which are presented to the clinician for consideration.⁵⁶ Nevertheless, the success of CDS implementation is varied. Kawamoto et al. reported in a systematic review of 70 CDS studies that only 68% significantly improved clinical practice through patient outcomes or process measures.⁵⁶ This disparity can be attributed, in large part, to the low adoption rate of new electronic tools among providers. According to a systematic review of 148 randomized controlled trials of CDS systems,

nearly two-thirds of the studies revealed low adoption rates (50%).^{85,86} Some of the barriers to adoption include a lack of workflow integration,^{56,62,62,87,88,88–91} ineffective alerts or recommendations,^{62,88,90,93,94} perceived harm to the patient-physician relationship,^{89,90,96,97} and lack of computer literacy^{90,91,98,99}. Deploying a user-centered design approach provides a way to identify and respond to these challenges effectively to design systems that are easy to learn; increase productivity, satisfaction and acceptance; and decrease errors and training time.¹⁰⁰

We are developing the Nutri software to provide a streamlined diet goal-setting tool that coordinates with the EHR to help PCPs engage in time-efficient and evidence-based dietary counseling during primary care appointments to help patients improve dietary management of chronic disease. This paper describes the results of the iterative two-phase user-centered design process of Nutri.

METHODS

This qualitative observational study is the first part of a larger study focused on evaluating a CDS system for collaborative diet goal setting for low-resource patients and practitioners in primary care. We engaged with a multi-disciplinary core research team consisting of primary care physicians, dietitians, user-experience designers, biostatisticians, and software engineers. The study was conducted in two phases (Figure 3).

PHASE 1: Generative Interviews



PHASE 2: Usability Interviews



Figure 3: Development Process of Nutri

Phase 1 consisted of generative interviews to understand PCP and patient perceptions of and experiences with diet counseling. Phase 2 consisted of usability interviews with the Nutri prototype. Different PCPs completed the phases in separate interviews; however, the same patients completed both phases in one interview. We used an iterative design process to develop the final Nutri prototype design.

Phase I Methods: Generative Interviews

The first phase of the study involved understanding Nutri's user groups through generative interviews. We conducted one-hour qualitative interviews with PCPs to understand motivations and processes for diet counseling; explore experiences with goal setting and shared decision-making, including facilitators and barriers; and discuss the potential for a diet goal setting tool in primary care. The results from these interviews directed the Nutri workflow and initial prototype design. We conducted qualitative interviews with patients to learn about their perspectives on diet counseling and goal setting in primary care during the first half of their interview.

Participants

PCPs were recruited from a federally qualified health center network and a large academic health care center. Candidate PCPs were approached by the research team via email. Inclusion criteria for PCPs were: (1) primary care provider designation (i.e., physician, physician assistant, or nurse practitioner) and (2) age from 18 to 65. Resident trainees were excluded. Patients were recruited from the FQHC network through a referral from their PCP who identified them as a potential candidate and shared a study recruitment flyer with them. Inclusion criteria for patients were: (1) fluent in English or Spanish, (2) BMI ≥ 25 kg/m², (3) diagnosed with a diet-related comorbidity (e.g., hypertension,
hypercholesterolemia, pre-diabetes, type 1 or 2 diabetes), (4) visited their PCP at least once in the last 24 months, and (5) age from 18 to 65. We obtained approval from the [blinded] Institutional Review Board.

Procedure

We used a semi-structured interview guide developed by a team of nutrition and user-experience researchers to conduct individual interviews with participants. The participant interview guide was divided into two sections to accommodate the generative and usability interview questions. PCP interviews were conducted in a private room at the provider's practice (when interviewing in-person), or through a video conferencing platform (when interviewing online). All patient interviews were conducted through a video conferencing platform. Interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim by a member of the research team or the video conferencing transcription service.

Data Analysis

Transcripts were analyzed in NVivo12 using conventional content analysis.¹²⁸ Three coders (JH, DL, JL) collaboratively created a preliminary codebook after individually coding one transcript. After individually coding an additional transcript, the coders met again to edit and finalize the codebook. All remaining transcripts were independently coded using the final codebook. Coders met weekly to compare results and resolve discrepancies through discussion. The first author generated initial themes through inductive thematic analysis and presented them to the coding team for thematic congruence until the final themes were established. The results from this phase informed the Nutri workflow.

The user-experience team (EN, JL, KC) designed the initial Nutri prototype based on the generative results from phase 1, the Nutri workflow, and the body of literature surrounding successful CDS for shared decision-making features.

Phase II Methods: Usability Interviews

The second phase of the study involved usability interviews with the initial Nutri prototype. 30-minute to one-hour qualitative interviews with PCPs and patients were conducted using cognitive task analysis; participants were asked to "think aloud" as they saw and interacted with different components of the Nutri prototype.¹¹⁴ PCPs were asked to complete a series of tasks with the prototype to progress through the major components of the collaborative goal setting experience. Patients were presented with an example of the Nutri patient education handout and asked a series of accompanying questions during the second half of their interview.

Participants

PCPs were recruited from the FQHC network and university-affiliated clinics for underserved patients via email and staff meetings. Inclusion criteria for PCPs were: (1) PCP designation (i.e., physicians, physician assistants, or nurse practitioners), (2) employed at the clinic \geq 6 months, and (3) age from 18 to 65. Resident trainees were excluded. The patients in phase 2 were the same participants from phase 1. Given that previous research has demonstrated that up to 80% of usability problems can be identified with 8-12 participants,¹¹⁴ we recruited at least 8 participants in each user group.

Procedure

A research team member, who was trained by a user-experience team leader (EN), conducted each PCP interview with a structured interview guide and two predetermined

tasks (goal setting with (1) new patient and (2) return patient). We conducted two rounds of usability interviews based on our initial and subsequent iterations of the Nutri prototype. Throughout each task, PCPs were encouraged to "think aloud" as they progressed through each part of the CDS prototype. Interviews were conducted online via a video conferencing platform. The PCP was given remote control of the interviewer's screen so that they could interact with the prototype and their selection of goals was documented. Following the "think aloud" protocol, PCPs were asked a series of follow-up questions to assess their perception and satisfaction with the prototype, areas of weakness or opportunity, and suggestions to improve the collaborative diet goal setting process. In the second (usability) part of patient interviews, participants were presented with the Nutri handout and asked a series of questions using a semi-structured interview guide. All interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim.

Data Analysis

A set of a priori codes were developed based on the results from Phase 1 and codebooks used in other usability studies.¹¹⁴ The three categories for coding segments included: (a) Nutri CDS components, (b) valence as perceived by the coders (i.e., "positive", "negative", "neutral", or "suggestion"), and (c) heuristic criteria to assess usability issues as portrayed through participant verbalizations or actions. Three coders (JH, DL, JL) independently coded transcripts and resolved discrepancies as described in Phase 1.

The user-experience team led the iterative design process of Nutri through weekly meetings with the study team. Two Nutri prototype iterations were initiated based on PCP perceptions of and interactions with the Nutri prototype after two usability testing rounds. The user-experience team also led the redesign of the Nutri handout.

RESULTS

Phase I Results: Generative Interviews

Participants

Of the six provider interviews, four were with family medicine physicians and two were with pediatric physicians. Of the nine patients recruited, three were Spanish speakers. Clinic and sociodemographic information were collected prior to the interviews (Table 1).

Variable	
PCPs $(n = 6)$	mean (SD) or n (%)
Female Sex — no. (%)	5 (83.3%)
Provider Type — no. (%)	
Family Medicine	4 (66.6%)
Pediatric	2 (33.3%)
Clinic Type — no. (%)	
FQHC	3 (50%)
Academic primary care clinic	3 (50%)
Patients $(n = 9)$	
Age – yr.	50 ± 8.92
Female Sex — no. (%)	7 (77%)
Race	
Black or African American	2
American Indian or Alaska Native	1
White	5
Other	1
Hispanic or Latino — no. (%)	4 (44%)
Spanish Speaker — no. (%)	2 (22%)
Financial Stability	
More than enough to get by	1
Just enough to get by	7
Not enough to get by	1
Smartphone owner — no. (%)	9 (100%)
Computer/laptop user — no. (%)	7 (78%)

Table 1: Participant Clinic and Sociodemographic Characteristics (Phase 1)

Generative Themes from PCPs

We identified four common themes that represented PCPs' perspectives on diet counseling and collaborative goal setting in practice: (1) Time constraints and patient characteristics influence if a personalized or generic goal setting approach is used, (2) Subjective, non-standardized processes guide personalized goal setting, (3) Patientgenerated data is regarded as an inaccurate and non-holistic representation of the patient's diet, and (4) Current clinical workflows make diet goal setting and monitoring cumbersome.

1: Time constraints and patient characteristics influence if a personalized or generic goal setting approach is used. Although PCPs uniformly described that nutrition is an important component of the primary care visit, they approached diet counseling differently. Some providers used a more personalized diet goal setting approach: "I try to... you know, ask them based on that [diet] conversation... what are some specific goals they can make" (PCP 4). Others reported choosing a more generic approach by recommending standardized goals that could be applicable to any patient: "If they're normal weight or they're sedentary, I'll just say, you know, 'try to work on, you know, ten thousand steps a day' and that'll be in my little, you know, blurb that they get as a printout... at the end" (PCP 3). When patient characteristics merited an in-depth discussion about diet (e.g., severe chronic condition, lab values, or BMI) or when PCPs had more time, they described engaging in a more personalized approach.

2: Subjective, non-standardized processes guide personalized goal setting. When PCPs chose a personalized diet counseling approach, they reported collecting diet data verbally during the appointment through a series of questions. Questions varied greatly among providers. Some asked targeted questions regarding a certain food category: "What kind of things are you drinking?" (PCP 1); whereas others preferred to inquire about the quantity of food intake "How many times a week do you eat at a fast-food restaurant?" (PCP 3). Some PCPs favored behavioral information in lieu of diet data: "I'll ask them... what their neighborhood might be like, um what sort of grocery stores they shop at." (PCP 4). Lastly, some providers opted for an open-ended approach and asked their patients to simply tell them what they ate. PCPs described diet recalls as taking a few minutes – just enough time to give the PCP an idea of what the patient may be consuming.

3: Patient-generated data are regarded as inaccurate and non-holistic representations of the patient's diet. Although PCPs reported occasionally receiving food logs or diaries from patients, they perceived this data to be an inaccurate and uncomprehensive representation of a patient's daily food intake. PCPs considered that the inaccuracies may be due to patient's purposeful omission of unhealthy components: "I think the information you're likely to get on that one day is the um – the salmon and steamed vegetables, and... unsweetened yogurt with blueberries and all that other stuff, and you'll miss the half of the pizza they had the night before" (PCP 2). Other PCPs considered it to be influenced by patient personality traits: "I worry, you know, that... let's say you're having a lazy day and you're not inputting stuff. Um, but that's the day you have tons of sugary drinks, you know?" (PCP 5).

4: Current clinical workflows make diet goal setting and monitoring cumbersome. All the PCPs interviewed shared that they conducted diet counseling to some degree; however, the current clinic workflow makes reporting, monitoring, and following up on diet goals cumbersome: "We don't really have the ability to check back and say, 'Work on losing 10 pounds.' 'That was a month ago. How are you doing?' 'What support might you need?' 'What barriers do you have?' There's really not infrastructure to follow up more closely on that type of thing" (PCP 3). Some PCPs indicated that they would document the diet conversation in the EHR note; however, they reported frustration with

this strategy given patient forgetfulness that would require reeducation at a subsequent visit: "A lot of times, you know, I'll look at my note from the previous visit, and we would have discussed the very thing, and I'd given them the very advice that I'm giving them today, and they just didn't remember" (PCP 2).

Generative Themes from Patients

We identified four common themes that represented patient's perspectives on dietary counseling in primary care: (1) PCP as an authority figure, (2) Listening and dialog are facilitators for shared decision-making, (3), Diet data as a source of truth, and (4) Goal achievement is distinct from goal setting.

1: PCP as an authority figure. Patients expressed uniform interest in talking about nutrition with their PCP. In fact, some patients stated that their PCP would be the best person to share their diet history with and considered diet a standard component of primary care. PCPs were described as an authority figure whose opinion patients attributed higher value in comparison to other sources of insight: "just to be able to have someone else give their opinion of where you need to be versus just your own thoughts. And then, with it being your physician, his guidance would, you know, be influential" (Patient 2). More specifically, patients shared an interest in leveraging the expertise and guidance of their PCP when selecting a personalized diet goal: "I'd be much more confident in the steps that I'm taking the doctor was assisting me and choosing" (Patient 6).

2: Listening and dialog are facilitators for shared decision-making. Patients described a greater sense of satisfaction with their PCP if their provider took the time to listen to their concerns and engage in meaningful conversation. The polarity between an engaged PCP and a non-engaged PCP largely affected a patient's perception of care: "I have a great doctor who listens, so it's easy to communicate with him. Versus like doctors

I've had in the past, who, you know, you're talking to a wall. They don't really listen" (Patient 2). Listening and dialog were described as especially important when it came to discussing nutrition and setting diet goals. Patients expressed dissatisfaction with PCPs who provided basic nutrition advice: "you go to the doctor a lot of times [and] the doctors um, just [tells] you 'You need to diet and exercise.'... and that's all you get" (Patient 4).

3: Diet data as a source of truth. Patients responded favorably to the idea of personalized diet goals based on their data. Some described diet data as a point of reference that could help them more clearly assess their progress between visits: "a lot of times you talk about goals and numbers are thrown at you, but to actually see a chart to see how far you are, you know, just puts things in perspective" (Patient 9). One Spanish-speaking patient shared that their diet data could help their PCP comprehend what she was eating more clearly and therefore provide her better care: "he can only understand if I can explain to him what I eat. Because when I don't tell him really what I eat... it is also difficult on his part to be able to explain to me" (Patient 3).

4: Goal achievement is distinct from goal setting. When asked what their PCP could do to help them understand and improve their diet, patients described a desire for a concrete diet plan that included specific foods to consume or diet guidelines to follow: "when a person has a heart attack, the doctor usually discusses like pretty much a diet regimen of you should eat more - you know, less fatty foods and, you know, increase this or that. Yeah. So pretty much like - kind of like a play by play [laugh]" (Patient 2). Others shared their interest in an educational program to further their understanding of their selected diet goal: "I'm one of those, that if I have a learning platform or some kind of program, it's very helpful. And then once we set the goals, using that program to help obtain those goals would be helpful" (Patient 3).

Nutri Workflow and Initial Prototype

Phase 1 interviews indicated that although providers and patients value diet conversations, providers lack the tools necessary to apply evidence-based strategies in collecting, synthesizing, and transforming data into impactful diet goals. Patients revealed they would seek counsel from their provider when choosing diet goals; however, PCPs did not report engaging in shared decision-making principles, such as collaborative goal setting. Goal setting varied from patient to patient with more personalized and in-depth approaches favored when certain patient characteristics were evident or when PCPs had more time. When a personalized approach was used, PCPs reported verbally collecting diet data during the appointment rather than using patient generated diet data which PCPs perceived as inaccurate. Although PCPs reported issuing basic nutrition handouts at the end of the visit, patients desired specific action plans or education materials to help them reach their goals. Lastly, patients perceived diet data as helpful in recording goal progress; however, current clinical workflow prevent PCPs from engaging in monitoring and follow-up of diet goals.

Based on these results and our literature review we identified 5 system requirements for an effective collaborative diet goal setting CDS for primary care: objective data collection/synthesis, workflow compatibility, easily identifiable high-impact goals, EHR integration, and patient education to support goal success. Therefore, we designed the initial Nutri prototype to be a 4-step cyclical diet goal setting and evaluation process: (1) personalized diet goal results, (2) shared decision making, (3) summary/notes, and (4) follow-up evaluation (Figure 4).



Figure 4: Nutri 4-Step Diet Goal Setting and Evaluation Process

The first step of the goal setting process includes an overview of personalized diet goals to help PCPs narrow down which goals to highlight with the patient. A patient's diet data captured from the Automated Self-Administered 24 Hour Recall (ASA24)⁸³ is automatically processed to return a prioritized list of goals with reference values based on Dietary Guidelines for Americans.¹²⁹ The nine diet goals are presented to the PCP for quick selection of up to three goals to discuss more with the patient.

The second step of the goal setting process promotes shared decision making between the PCP and patient to select the best goal for the patient to work on. Selected diet goals from the previous screen and associated data (intake values and food intake lists) are presented side-by-side for optimal collaborative goal setting between the PCP and patient. Patient confidence scale provides an opportunity to engage in brief motivational interviewing¹³⁰ to further narrow down choices. The third step of the goal setting process is a place for final review and notetaking. The PCP can print the patient's diet goal handout which includes the selected diet goal, associated diet data, food currently in the diet that contribute to the goal, and confidence as recorded with the PCP during the appointment. The goal selected and associated data is automatically recorded in the note section and is intended to be automatically copied into the patient's electronic health record.

The fourth step of the goal setting process is goal evaluation. The PCP is prompted to compare a return patient's previous goal result to their most recent goal result to assess their progress since their last visit. Based on their progress, the PCP can choose to continue the goal or start the process again with a new goal.

The initial Nutri prototype (figure 5) and patient handout (figure 6) are depicted below.

< SELECT	COMPARE	- REVIEW	Jerome Cooper
Please select up to three goals to compare and co	llaboratively decide with Jerome.		
💥 Whole Grains 🛛	Fruits & Vegetables	[®] ନ୍ତ Lean Proteins	0
Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains	Make 1/2 of plate fruits and vegetables	Choose proteins low in s	aturated fats
Current Diet: 11% of grains are whole grains	Current Diet: 2 cups of fruits and vegetables	Current Diet: 18% of calories f	rom saturated fat
🖞 Vegetable Fats	🖉 Low Fats	🛞 Low Sugar	0
Choose vegetable fats over solid fats	Choose low fat meals	Eat a meal without ad	ded sugar
Current Diet: 30% of fats were from vegetable fats	Current Diet: 35% of calories were from fat	Current Diet: 6% of calories fr	om added sugar
Portion Size	Tarbohydrates	🖉 Water	0
Deduce the nextice size of more	Males 1/A of museal cashs	Deinle contex instead of ever	an havanaa

Figure 5: Initial Nutri Prototype Interface

	💥 Whole Grains	
Selected Goal	Make 1/2 of grains whole grains	
Current Diet	12% of grains are whole grains	
Currer 12%	Your Goal: 50%	
Whole Grains in th	he diet:	
Popcorn, kettle	Snack	
Sliced bread, wl	hole grain Lunch	
Confidence Level		
Low) Medium	High

Figure 6: Initial Nutri Patient Handout

Phase II Results: Usability Interviews

Participants

Ten providers (five medical doctors and five nurse practitioners) were recruited for usability interviews. Clinic and sociodemographic information were collected prior to the interviews (Table 2). The patients who participated were the same from phase 1 (table 1).

Variable	
PCPs (n = 10)	mean (SD) or n (%)
Age – yr.	44.7 ± 10.03
Female Sex — no. (%)	6 (60%)
Provider Type — no. (%)	
Medical Doctor	5 (50%)
Nurse Practitioner	5 (50%)
Years of Post-Graduate Practice	14.5 ± 11.59
Clinic Type — no. (%)	
FQHC	6 (60%)
Academic primary care clinic	4 (40%)

 Table 2: Participant Clinic and Sociodemographic Characteristics (Phase 2)

Usability Results for PCPs

Heuristic coding segments were created from transcribed interviews. Of the six heuristic coding categories (Table 3), a total of 215 heuristic coding segments were identified. The heuristic category that generated the bulk of the coding segments was Nutri comprehension with a total of 87 coding segments ~ 40% of the total segments. 80 of these were neutral statements from PCPs who inquired about the navigation or purpose of Nutri components. The second highest heuristic category was content clarity with a total of 38 coding segments ~18% of the total segments. The other 4 heuristic coding categories ranged from 19 to 29 coding segments with an average of 23 segments each.

Heuristic Code	Definition	Example Statement
	Ease of use of Nutri, ability to	"I think the more that somebody interacts with it, the easier it will become." (PCP 7)
Usability	use with minimal effort, (i.e., time, clicks, mental energy).	"I think, um, you know, it took a little bit of processing at first. Um, the first couple of minutes, but once you are familiar with the lay of it, I actually like it." (PCP 13)
Content Clarity	Consistency and accuracy of the	"Current 35% of calories were from fat so there's a green line, right? What does it mean that they - do they need more fats?" (PCP 7)
	images of text.	"I'm looking to see what the 4 is. I'm not sure if that's cups or ounces or liters." (PCP 8)
Content Comprehensiveness	The extent to which displayed information is adequate, comprehensive, or missing	"One of the things I was trying to see about Jerome, what is height? What is weight because that's really going to take into account how much calories they're going to have per day as well." (PCP 8)
	value-added components.	"She's only really reflective of 24 hours. So, uh how would we account for that." (PCP 12)

Table 3: Heuristic Codes

Heuristic Code	Definition	Example Statement
Nutri	Ability to comprehend the	"I wasn't totally sure if it was like how confident I am? Or how confident the patient is?" (PCP 16)
Comprehension	meaning of text, instructions, and the purpose of Nutri components.	"I'm guessing these are data that they have, in the diet composition data that they have put in, or that I've gathered?" (PCP 11)
Workflow	How Nutri incorporates into the natural flow of events in a typical	"hopefully it will flow seamlessly with my EHR in order for me to use this because you know we do get a lot of tools, but if it doesn't flow seamlessly through the EHR I may not use it." (PCP 10)
	patient encounter.	"I have twenty minutes for follow-up it's hard to do this, so you've got to make this very user-friendly, but you also have to make sure your providers have a reason to do this." (PCP 13)
	Reference to Nutri (and information provided from it) assisting in clinical decision	"It gives themI mean you haveyou have the assessment right there, so it speeds up the conversation." (PCP 14)
Usefulness	making, patient-provider communication, improving speed, or decreasing workload during encounters.	"Having long term dietary recall data on the patient and track them over time and calculate the changes [would be] useful." (PCP 1)

Table 3: Heuristic Codes (continued)

Round 1 Observations: PCPs displayed interesting goal selection behavior throughout the first round of usability interviews. Initially, PCPs instinctually leveraged patient's diet data to formulate a diet goal solution: "I'm looking at his food sources. I see that most of his fluids come from sugary drinks, beverages, which unfortunately are empty calories, so he's going to need more water intake" (PCP 8). However, when it was time to select goals on the diet goal results screen, PCPs gravitated towards goals that they were familiar with or commonly suggested rather than the high priority goal recommended by Nutri's data-driven algorithm: "I do a lot more counseling about more of a plant-based diet that's focusing more on the fruits and vegetables and portion control, rather than specifically talking about the types of proteins or vegetable fat they should be having" (PCP 11). Additionally, some PCPs were confused regarding the overall purpose of Nutri and frequently requested support, particularly on the diet goal results screen.

Given these results, the primary focus for the first Nutri prototype iteration was to improve the frequency of high-impact goals selected on the diet goal results screen by improving content clarity and overall usability (figure 7). To improve content clarity, diet goal cards were simplified by replacing the horizontal bar graph with a less obtrusive colorcoordinated priority label which explicitly stated the goal's priority. To improve usability, we introduced two clearly defined groups: recommended goals and achieved (or nearly achieved) goals. Other changes included more detailed descriptions for each screen and explicit labels for features such as the food consumption lists to improve Nutri comprehension as PCPs navigated through the prototype.

	ASA RESUL	TS SELECT WITH PATIENT	REVIEW	
ect up to three	nutrition goals that Jerome could use some help on.	You and Jerome can discuss which goal is right for him on t	he next screen.	
Reco	ommended Goals	ion goals:		
Wh Goal: Make 1	nole Grains /2 of your grains whole grains	Goal: Make 1/2 of your plate fruits and veggies	Total Calories Goal Increase portion size of the meal	
Action I Increas	tern: se whole grains intake Needs work	Action Item: Increase fruits and vegetables intake Almost there	Action Item: Increase total calories intake Almost there	
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on t	the following nutrition goals:		
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on f	the following nutrition goals:	🖉 Total Fat	
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on t Saturated Fat ^{Nee} git up! Remember to ast Rever of these notifiest to stay heating.	the following nutrition goals:	Total Fat "Recent International States" "Recent International States"	
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on the set of th	the following nutrition goals: Vegetable Fats "Nou're doing great! Keep doing what you're doing." Good job!	C Total Fat "Keep it up Banenther to cat Forcer of these meticients to stay healthy." Doing great	
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on the second se	the following nutrition goals: Vegetable Fats "Bu're doing great? Keep doing what you're doing." Good jabl Carbohydrates	Total Fat "Resp It up literember to car fewer of these metrients to stay healing." Doing great! Water	
Congrat	ulate Jerome for doing well on the structure of the struc	the following nutrition goals: Vegetable Fats "tou're doing great: Keep doing what you're doing." Good jub! Carbohydrates "Yearp ingel Breender to eat feerr of these Takep ingel Breender to eat feerr of these	Contal Fat "Regel tugi Benember to ex fewer of these instrients to stay healthy". Doing great! Water "You've doing great! Keep doing what you're doing."	

Figure 7: Nutri Interface Iteration 1

Round 2 Observations: In the second round of usability interviews, we witnessed a notable improvement in the quality of goals PCPs selected. All three PCPs selected the highest priority goals. Additionally, PCPs were able to navigate through the steps more independently and responded favorably to the overall purpose of Nutri. They described it as a timesaving tool by informing them of the most pertinent nutrition topics to discuss with their patient: "It makes it nicer to have a talking point versus having the breadth of nutrition in the visit and not knowing what to start with" (PCP 15). Participants were also fond of the data-driven nature of diet goals: "I love it, it makes the conversation so much easier. I'm huge with the quantifying everything to make a point and so [laughs] I think this does that..." (PCP 14). However, regardless of their improved comprehension of Nutri components, PCPs requested additional information, most commonly patient's diet data, to support their goal recommendation: "Will we be able to see their raw data? Because it says, 'almost there' but we don't know why they're not at goal...." (PCP 15). Ultimately, PCPs were cognizant of the goal priority, but sought out additional information to define the diet problem before they selected goals for their patient. Additionally, some PCPs expressed concern regarding the representativeness of the 24-hour diet recall in comparison to the patient's actual diet.

Given these observations, the final Nutri prototype included minor changes to better support PCPs in the diet goal decision making process by improving content comprehensiveness (figure 8). To account for PCPs tendency to define the problem before selecting diet goals, we reworded the goal cards to follow problem-solution statements that are more traditional in the clinic environment. PCPs desire to see additional data regarding the patient diet goal recommendations drove the inclusion of a patient macronutrient summary. To account for PCPs request for other pieces of patient information, we included a pop-up box to include extra content without sacrificing usability. Lastly, we responded to PCP concerns regarding the representativeness of a patient's 24-hour recall by adding a patient rating for the representativeness their 24-hour dietary recall.

elect up to three nutrition goals rome will discuss these goals and select 0	that would be important for Jerome to wo DNE goal for him to work towards. <u>Where d</u>	ork on. On the next screen, you and id the goals come from?	Patient Summary
sed on Jerome's 24-hour dietary recall	Nutri identified that these 3 goals need	the most improvement:	Jerome commented that he ate "muc more than usual" on this 24 hour rec
Needs significant work	Needs significant work	Needs wor	Colu
💐 Whole Grains	🥔 Lean Protein	💎 Total Fat	Calories 24
Jerome ate more refined, highly processed grains	Jerome's protein sources had high fat content	Jerome ate X% calories from fat (20-35% is	Recommended
than whole grants		reconniencea)	Status
Goal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins	Goal: Choose Low Fat Meals	Fat 5
Goal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins	Goal: Choose Low Fat Meals	Fat 5 Recommended 440-
Goal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins	Goal: Choose Low Fat Meals	Fat 5 Recommended 440 - Status Nor
Goal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior needs work	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins rity for Jerome:	Goal: Choose Low Fat Meals	Fat 5 Recommended 440- Status Nor Carbohydrates 11
Goal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior Weeds work	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins rity for Jerome:	Goal: Choose Low Fat Meals Halway to come	Fat 5 Recommended 440- Status Nor Carbohydrates 111 Recommended 770-
Coal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior Media and A Vegetable Fats Currently, Jerome is eating more solid fats than vegetable fats	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins ity for Jerome:	Coal: Choose Low Fat Meals Mathematical Strength Image: Choose Low Fat Meals Image: Choose Low	Fat 5 Recommended 440- Status Nor Carbohydrates 111 Recommended 770- Status P
Coal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior tech awk ▲ Vegetable Fats Currently, Jerome is eating more solid fats than vegetable fats	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins ity for Jerome:	Coal: Choose Low Fat Meals Mathematical Strength Image: Choose Low Fat Meals Image: Choose Low	Fat 5 Recommended 440- Status Nor Carbohydrates 11 Recommended 770- Status P Protein 1
Coal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior tech and the second second second second second second Vegetable Fats Currenty, Jerome is eating more solid fats than vegetable fats Goal: Choose Vegetable Fats over Solid Fats	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins ity for Jerome: Callway to Legan Callway to Legan Currently, Jerome is eating too many calories Goal: Reduce the Portion Size of my meal	Coal: Choose Low Fat Meals Review 5 to Equilibrium • Fruits and Vegetables Currently, Jerome is not eating enough fruits and vegetables Goal: Make 16 My Plate Fruits and Vegetables	Fat 5 Recommended 440- Status Nor Carbohydrates 11 Recommended 770- Status Protein 1 Recommended Recommended 220-
Coal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains trí has identified these goals as lower prior Ref: Vegetable Fats Currently, Jerome is ealing more solid fats than vegetable fats Goal: Choose Vegetable Fats over Solid Fats Alwer there Ref: Added Sugar in Food	Goal: Choose Lean Proteins ity for Jerome: Cultury to legat Currently, Jerome is eating too many calories Goal: Reduce the Portion Size of my meal Regist holiwoit Added Sugar in Beverages	Cost: Choose Low Fat Meels Memory States Image: Choose Low Fat Meels Image: Choose Low Fat Meel	Fat 5 Recommended 440 Status Nor Carbohydrates 11 Recommended 770 Status I Protein 1 Recommended 220 Status Nor
Coal: Make 1/2 of your grains whole grains tri has identified these goals as lower prior tri has identified these goals as lower and the second second second second second second the second seco	Coal: Choose Lean Proteins ity for Jerome: Currently, Jerome is eating too many calories Currently, Jerome is eating too many calories Coal: Reduce the Portion Size of my meal Coal: Reduce the Portion Size of my meal Regret Actived Added Sugar in Beverages. "You are already doing a great job of relinking water instead of sugary boverages. Reep it up?"	Cost: Choose Low Fat Mests Particles and Vegetables Currently, Jerome is not esting enough fuilts and vegetables Cost: Make Vi My Plate Fruits and Vegetables Cost: Make Vi My Plate Fruits and Vegetables New Particle And Star Choose Dargenty results indicate that die not est the invert functional biological for this not of est the invert functional biological for this not of percent from avery low carbot effe.	Fat 5 Raccommended 440- Status Ner Carbohydrates 11 Raccommended 770- Status Ner Protein 1 Raccommended 220- Status Ner

Figure 8: Nutri Interface Iteration 2

Usability Results for Patients

Patients responded favorably to the Nutri handout and described it as a benchmark to monitor their diet goal progress overtime: "This will be like a point of reference where at any time I can go there to check and see if I'm doing the right thing as far as nutrition is concerned." (Patient 3). Participants liked the collaborative nature of Nutri's goal setting workflow and stated that they would rely on their PCP to help them understand the different components of the Nutri handout in more detail: "if the doctor gives me a paper like this, um... I would want him to explain to me again what it means" (Patient 3). It is important to note that although the graph depicting goal progress was deemed as helpful, some patients found the visuals and accompanying labels were hard to comprehend. In addition, patients desired more guidance, through recipe ideas and serving sizes, to achieve diet goals: "Instead of a progress report, like we see here, which is the goal and then all of my progress with the vegetables I've eaten, maybe more of a more detailed or step driven plan to meet that goal of five cups." (Patient 6). Thus, we found that although collaborative diet goal setting was perceived positively among patients, the handout could better support next steps to achieve the goal.

In response to these observations, changes were made to support content clarity and comprehensiveness of the handout (figure 9). This included replacing the data visualization with a box highlighting their goal along with motivating and facilitating information to help them reach it. A confidence box was added to promote reflection and motivation. Lastly, the colors were improved and a figure was included to improve the overall attractiveness of the handout.



Figure 9: Patient Handout Iteration

DISCUSSION

We used qualitative methods to explore PCPs' and patients' experiences with and preferences for diet counseling in primary care. Providers and patients valued diet as part of primary care and expressed interest in data-driven conversations about dietary behavior change. However, participants described diet counseling during primary care encounters as hampered by limited time, ad hoc diet data collection, non-specific diet advice, and difficulty with follow up. These findings, along with refinements identified in usability interviews, guided our iterative user-centered design of Nutri, a clinical decision support for data-driven collaborative diet goal setting in primary care.

Prior studies have found that patients have a desire to discuss their diet with their PCP.^{131,132} In addition, several studies have demonstrated that providers value and acknowledge the importance of nutrition conversations^{133,134}. Our findings expand on these studies by clarifying how patients and providers want to anchor these conversations in data to objectively monitor goal progress over time and improve communication regarding the patient's diet status. This is corroborated in a recent pilot study of a CDS that demonstrated how patient step count data was effective in improving physical activity among low-resource patients who collaboratively set goals with their PCP.⁷⁴ Importantly, while the CDS leveraged patients' data for physical activity goals, it relied on patients to simply choose their preference from a static list of diet goals and was not effective in changing diet.⁷⁴ This study demonstrates the potential for a CDS to leverage patients' diet data to make nutrition conversations data-driven for improved diet outcomes. Thus, we designed Nutri to facilitate data-driven nutrition conversations via the ASA24 dietary assessment.

The most commonly reported barrier to diet counseling and goal setting as perceived by PCPs is time.¹³⁴ Previous dietary behavioral change intervention studies have acknowledged this challenge and have attempted to address it through brief diet assessment

questionnaires;⁷⁴ however, PCPs are still required to make sense of the data through screeners and/or provider keys.¹³⁵ Therefore, although these assessments may speed up the data collection process, determining an appropriate course of action has been reported to increase diet counseling time up to nine minutes.¹³⁵ Given that providers only have <2-3 minutes to discuss diet with patients,⁵⁵ these assessment tools are inconducive for quick and effective diet goal setting. Therefore, we designed Nutri to synthesize ASA24 dietary recall data via a series of computational rules to automatically present a prioritized list of personalized diet goals. Computerizing this process ensures that time can be spent on collaborative goal setting rather than on the collection and analysis of data.

We found ad hoc diet data collection to be another challenge for effective diet counseling in primary care. Previous studies have indicated that patient-generated data is viewed with skepticism among PCPs, who doubt the patient's ability to correctly report diet data.^{136–138} Given the inherent limitations with patient-generated data, including accuracy and reliability, patient forgetfulness, technology literacy, and patients' selfbias,¹³⁶ this concern is warranted and may illuminate PCPs reliance on dietary recall interviewing methods instead. Nonetheless, we found that methods practiced among PCPs were non-standardized, subjective, and inconsistent with established dietary recall interviewing strategies. Methods varied among providers and lasted only for a few minutes - just enough time to give them an idea of what the patient is consuming but may not capture a comprehensive picture due to the subjective nature of questioning. Therefore, to improve the objectivity of diet data, it is imperative to use validated dietary assessment tools help PCPs feel comfortable using patient-generated data for it to be leveraged successfully in collaborative goal setting. We are doing this with Nutri by using the validated ASA24 dietary recall, the gold standard of self-reported diet data.^{83,139} In addition, several studies have demonstrated ASA24s potential with low-income populations.^{139–142} Future research should examine how PCPs and patients perceive this non-conversational data collection method.

Non-specific diet advice was identified as another challenge to providing effective diet counseling in primary care. Several studies have indicated the need for specific and behaviorally tailored goals in order to change diet behavior.^{143–145} Our finding that patients desire personalized diet goal recommendations as opposed to generic diet advice supports this. Nevertheless, our interviews with PCPs revealed that the quality and degree of diet counseling may be guided by quick and obvious characteristics, such as BMI, severity of chronic condition, and lab values; resulting in patients with needs not as visible being overlooked. Given the preventative nature of a quality diet, this is a missed opportunity for PCPs to identify diet concerns and act before they develop into life-altering and expensive chronic conditions. Improving the number of patients who receive quality diet counseling, could improve the state of population health with associated benefits for the economic cost of chronic disease. Therefore, we accounted for this in Nutri by including nine tailored dietary behavior change goals with reference values based on the Dietary Guidelines for Americans¹⁴⁶ to make specific and personalized dietary goal setting possible for all patients.

The lack of an effective documentation and follow-up strategy to monitor diet progress over time was highlighted as another challenge for effective diet counseling. PCPs reported that their current workflow consists of documenting the diet conversation in the EHR note; however, this requires the patient to remember what was said once they leave the appointment and initiate dietary self-management. Given that PCPs reported having to discuss the same diet topics in subsequent visits with patients, this strategy is counterproductive. In addition, without a standardized method of reporting a patient's dietary intake, objectively monitoring diet goal progress between visits can be challenging. To address these challenges, Nutri was designed to generate a patient specific handout at the end of the Nutri workflow to remind patients of their diet goal after the appointment. In addition, Nutri was designed to facilitate automated EHR documentation of diet counseling via pre-populated form fields based on the ASA24 assessment and the PCPs interactions with Nutri. This enables the PCP to participate in effective follow-ups by quickly and objectively comparing a patient's previous goal metric to their most current goal metric in future visits.

The iterative design and evaluation of Nutri helped refine our initial prototype and patient handout for improved PCP and patient usability and satisfaction. Given that time was found to be a major barrier to providing personalized diet counseling,¹⁴⁷ we initially designed the Nutri prototype for maximum efficiency by clearly indicating the highest priority goal at the top of the screen for easy access. However, PCPs' surprising preference for lower-priority goals that they were familiar with revealed that our focus on maximizing efficiency proved futile for goal setting efficacy. Two aspects may explain this observation. First, the lack of content clarity among goal cards, stemming from the inconsistent data visualization, may have added to PCPs cognitive load and thereby induced non-ideal goal selections. Second, the goal cards were designed to quickly inform the PCP of the solution for each goal without sufficiently detailing a justification or explanation for the solution. We found that PCPs instinctually gathered patient information at the beginning of their tasks to support their understanding of the problem and provide an informed recommendation at the conclusion of the visit. Avoiding potential cognitive overload and PCP workflow discrepancies by removing data visualizations to emphasize goal priority, introducing groupings by recommended goals verses achieved (or nearly achieved goals), and reorganizing the content on the cards into problem-solution statements resulted in PCPs selection of higher priority goals.

Similarly, the patient handout was initially designed to clearly indicate the diet goal the patient had selected with their PCP and their current goal status. However, when presented to patents, they were distracted with and expressed confusion regarding the data visualization. In addition, they desired more guidance to achieve their diet goal through recipe ideas and nutrition education. Therefore, simplifying the handout to emphasize the diet goal and including motivating and facilitating nutrition education information improved patients' perceptions of the handout. These results provide a case study for how usability interviews can be leveraged to refine insights captured from traditional qualitative approaches to generate a richer understanding of participant behavior through humancomputer interaction.

This study has several limitations. First, we obtained participants from a convenience sample of volunteers rather than a representative sample. An existing interest or background in nutrition could have prompted participants to volunteer. Second, since a researcher was present in both phases on the study, participants may had modified their behavior or opinion of the tool because they were being observed. Lastly, we did not conduct the testing in a natural clinical environment. It is possible that participants may have different opinions and attitudes towards to tool when used in an actual clinical encounter with the added components of time pressure and patient communication. These limitations are commonplace in usability studies.

Conclusions

The results from this study demonstrate the potential of a data-driven CDS for collaborative diet goal setting in primary care. The 2-phase user-centered iterative design process we used to design Nutri demonstrates how usability interviews can refine the operationalization of insights generated from traditional qualitative approaches. Follow-up

studies will test Nutri in a clinic setting. By applying CDS to deliver data-driven insight to PCPs we aim to better align dietary interventions with the Chronic Care Model by coordinating self-management and clinical care for improved patient outcomes.

CHAPTER 3: FUTURE DIRECTIONS AND CAREER PLANS

When I started my Nutritional Sciences graduate program at The University of Texas at Austin, I had an interest in how technology could make healthcare more accessible and equitable. This research project has effectively combined this interest with my educational background in Nutrition Science from my undergraduate program. This qualitative study explored PCP and low-resource patient perspectives on Nutri, a novel CDS diet goal setting software, through user-centered design methodologies and revealed themes and insights which have implications for future studies and health technology development.

The results from this study supported the prototype development of a CDS for personalized diet goal setting in primary care. To our knowledge, this is the first CDS study to incorporate shared decision-making principles and data-driven diet goal setting for improved chronic disease prevention and management outcomes. Researchers who are seeking to develop a diet related CDS with these components can use the qualitative insights generated from this study to support the development of their prototype before pursuing software development. In addition, researchers from preventative fields can use this study as an example for how CDS can expand on traditional CDS use cases (i.e., physician prescribing and diagnosing behaviors) to apply CDS to their respective areas of study.

This study revealed an interesting dichotomy between the accuracy of patientgenerated and provider collected diet data. Because health technologies are increasingly leveraging patient data to improve clinical forecasts and goal recommendations, obtaining high quality data is imperative to fuel models and algorithms for the analysis of data. Thus, future studies should build upon the themes generated from this study regarding PCP perspectives on and preferences for diet data collection so that this data can be better obtained and ultimately utilized in future interventions. The results from these studies may improve clinical outcomes of diet related health technologies (including CDS) use by expanding on higher-quality dietary data collection methods which are suitable for PCPs to implement in practice.

Applying a 2-phase user-centered design process generated a deeper understanding of our PCP and patient users by building upon the insights obtained from the generative interviews during the usability phase. This highlights the importance of complimenting traditional qualitative methods with user-centered design strategies to deepen a researcher's understanding regarding their user group. Using this multi-dimensional approach presents the opportunity to further test and refine conclusions and address usability problems to ensure user satisfaction before starting expensive and timeconsuming software development. As user-centered design increases in popularity among academic fields, establishing guidelines to standardize this practice may improve the quality of insight generated from studies as well as the transferability of knowledge across research teams.

Over the past two years, I have been grateful to work on the innovative Nutri project. I joined the project when it was in its infancy and have watched it grow from a concept to a fully designed and workable prototype. It has been a rewarding journey that few graduate students can say they have experienced and for that I am extremely grateful. Although I will not be working on Nutri post-graduation, I look forwarding to following along the journey to how see Nutri performs in live testing (testing Nutri under simulating conditions and patient actors) and eventually a full pilot trial with a FQHC in 2022.

Although I entered this program with a strong foundation in nutrition science, this project has enabled me to develop additional skills that will be beneficial as I continue my

career. First, I have developed a level of professionalism when it comes to study design and data analysis. Interviewing and surveying participants requires certain level of objectivity to obtain the most accurate results to appropriately support or refute a given hypothesis. This is true of any field from bench work to user research to product development. In addition, with the support and patience of the user experience team, I have learned how to design and prototype using Figma software, a highly transferrable skill to the tech industry. Lastly, this project has introduced me to a range of technology topics including rules engines, machine learning, application programming interface (API), and of course clinical decision support.

Given the multidisciplinary nature of this project, I have also gained several business-related skills which complement my research. Following prototype development, I contributed to the Nutri pitch deck and completed a competitive analysis in preparation to eventually bring this research to market. I created a Nutri presentation deck with marketing language for the team to build and strengthen partnerships with clinics in the area. In addition, by working with a diverse team of researchers, engineers, designers, and stakeholders in weekly and various one-on-one meetings, I have gained an appreciation for effective team collaboration. I learned that the best outcomes result from diverse and supportive teams, with each member sharing their ideas while being open to learn from those who bring a different perspective. In doing this, good ideas can transform into great ones.

My experience in academia has been objective and data-driven. Decisions were supported by rigorous study protocols and existing research in the literature. Unfortunately, this is a stark contrast to how research tends to be conducted in the private sector, where tech products are developed under competing goals and priorities. Thus, as I consider my career, I see myself entering the health tech industry to apply the skills I developed throughout my master's program to build technology that not only fulfills business objectives, but also enables underserved people to live better and healthier lives. Ultimately, my research, design, and business skills coupled with my desire to collaborate with diverse teams will make me an ideal product manager in this industry. However, my passion for nutrition science and objective lens developed through my experience in academia will complement these skills in a way to support the development of impactful and life changing health technology.

REFERENCES

- 1. Raghupathi W, Raghupathi V. An Empirical Study of Chronic Diseases in the United States: A Visual Analytics Approach to Public Health. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* 2018;15(3). doi:10.3390/ijerph15030431
- 2. DeVol R, Bedroussian A. An Unhealthy America: The Economic Burden of Chronic Disease. :252.
- Marín-Chollom AM. Prevalence of Chronic Health Conditions among Latinos in the United States between 1990 and 2011. *Center for Latin American, Caribbean, and Latino Studies*. Published online June 1, 2016. https://academicworks.cuny.edu/clacls_pubs/68
- 4. Price JH, Khubchandani J, McKinney M, Braun R. Racial/ethnic disparities in chronic diseases of youths and access to health care in the United States. *Biomed Res Int*. 2013;2013:787616. doi:10.1155/2013/787616
- 5. Garcia-Garcia G, Jha V, World Kidney Day Steering Committee. Chronic kidney disease in disadvantaged populations. *J Ren Care*. 2015;41(1):1-2. doi:10.1111/jorc.12121
- Chapel JM, Ritchey MD, Zhang D, Wang G. Prevalence and Medical Costs of Chronic Diseases Among Adult Medicaid Beneficiaries. *Am J Prev Med*. 2017;53(6S2):S143-S154. doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2017.07.019
- Graham G. Population-based approaches to understanding disparities in cardiovascular disease risk in the United States. *Int J Gen Med.* 2014;7:393-400. doi:10.2147/IJGM.S65528
- LaVeist T, Gaskin D, Richard P. The Economic Burden of Health Inequalities in the United States. *Health Policy and Management Faculty Publications*. Published online September 1, 2009. https://hsrc.himmelfarb.gwu.edu/sphhs_policy_facpubs/225
- 9. US Census Press Releases. Published August 22, 2008. Accessed March 2, 2021. http://web.archive.org/web/20080822044429/http://www.census.gov/Press-Release/www/releases/archives/population/012496.html
- Fung TT, Schulze M, Manson JE, Willett WC, Hu FB. Dietary Patterns, Meat Intake, and the Risk of Type 2 Diabetes in Women. *Arch Intern Med*. 2004;164(20):2235. doi:10.1001/archinte.164.20.2235

- 11. van Dam RM, Rimm EB, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Hu FB. Dietary patterns and risk for type 2 diabetes mellitus in U.S. men. *Ann Intern Med.* 2002;136(3):201-209. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-136-3-200202050-00008
- 12. Mann JI. Diet and risk of coronary heart disease and type 2 diabetes. *Lancet*. 2002;360(9335):783-789. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(02)09901-4
- Micha R, Peñalvo JL, Cudhea F, Imamura F, Rehm CD, Mozaffarian D. Association Between Dietary Factors and Mortality From Heart Disease, Stroke, and Type 2 Diabetes in the United States. *JAMA*. 2017;317(9):912-924. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.0947
- 14. Hariharan D, Vellanki K, Kramer H. The Western Diet and Chronic Kidney Disease. *Curr Hypertens Rep.* 2015;17(3):16. doi:10.1007/s11906-014-0529-6
- 15. Grosso G, Bella F, Godos J, et al. Possible role of diet in cancer: systematic review and multiple meta-analyses of dietary patterns, lifestyle factors, and cancer risk. *Nutr Rev.* 2017;75(6):405-419. doi:10.1093/nutrit/nux012
- 16. Reedy J, Wirfält E, Flood A, et al. Comparing 3 dietary pattern methods--cluster analysis, factor analysis, and index analysis--With colorectal cancer risk: The NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2010;171(4):479-487. doi:10.1093/aje/kwp393
- Rodríguez-Monforte M, Sánchez E, Barrio F, Costa B, Flores-Mateo G. Metabolic syndrome and dietary patterns: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Eur J Nutr*. 2017;56(3):925-947. doi:10.1007/s00394-016-1305-y
- Schwingshackl L, Chaimani A, Hoffmann G, Schwedhelm C, Boeing H. Impact of different dietary approaches on blood pressure in hypertensive and prehypertensive patients: protocol for a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *BMJ Open*. 2017;7(4):e014736. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014736
- 19. Simopoulos AP. An Increase in the Omega-6/Omega-3 Fatty Acid Ratio Increases the Risk for Obesity. *Nutrients*. 2016;8(3):128. doi:10.3390/nu8030128
- Funnell MM, Brown TL, Childs BP, et al. National standards for diabetes selfmanagement education. *Diabetes Care*. 2009;32 Suppl 1:S87-94. doi:10.2337/dc09-S087
- Gilardini L, Redaelli G, Croci M, Conti A, Pasqualinotto L, Invitti C. Effect of a Modest Weight Loss in Normalizing Blood Pressure in Obese Subjects on Antihypertensive Drugs. *Obes Facts*. 2016;9(4):251-258. doi:10.1159/000445504

- 22. Powell JP, Leonard JS. A nutritional program improved lipid profiles and weight in 28 chiropractic patients: a retrospective case series. *J Chiropr Med*. 2008;7(3):94-100. doi:10.1016/j.jcm.2008.05.002
- 23. Kraus WE, Bhapkar M, Huffman KM, et al. 2 years of calorie restriction and cardiometabolic risk (CALERIE): exploratory outcomes of a multicentre, phase 2, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol*. 2019;7(9):673-683. doi:10.1016/S2213-8587(19)30151-2
- Bert F, Giacometti M, Gualano MR, Siliquini R. Smartphones and Health Promotion: A Review of the Evidence. *J Med Syst.* 2013;38(1):9995. doi:10.1007/s10916-013-9995-7
- 25. West JH, Hall PC, Arredondo V, Berrett B, Guerra B, Farrell J. Health Behavior Theories in Diet Apps. *Journal of Consumer Health on the Internet*. 2013;17(1):10-24. doi:10.1080/15398285.2013.756343
- 26. Stephens J, Allen J. Mobile phone interventions to increase physical activity and reduce weight: a systematic review. *J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2013;28(4):320-329. doi:10.1097/JCN.0b013e318250a3e7
- Turner-McGrievy GM, Beets MW, Moore JB, Kaczynski AT, Barr-Anderson DJ, Tate DF. Comparison of traditional versus mobile app self-monitoring of physical activity and dietary intake among overweight adults participating in an mHealth weight loss program. *J Am Med Inform Assoc*. 2013;20(3):513-518. doi:10.1136/amiajnl-2012-001510
- Burgermaster M, Rodriguez V, Mamykina L. Data-Driven Psychosocial Phenotyping for Precision Behavioral Nutrition. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*. 2018;50(7):S170-S171. doi:10.1016/j.jneb.2018.04.223
- 29. Piette JD. Interactive behavior change technology to support diabetes selfmanagement: where do we stand? *Diabetes Care*. 2007;30(10):2425-2432. doi:10.2337/dc07-1046
- Burgermaster M, Juul F, Mitchell EG, et al. Personal Informatics Technology for Engagement in Community Health (PI-TECH): Mixed Methods Study of Platano, a Motivationally Tailored App for Dietary Diabetes Management (P16-051-19). *Current developments in nutrition*. Published online 2019. doi:10.1093/cdn/nzz050.P16-051-19
- 31. Juul F, Mamykina L, Almonte A, et al. P28 Qualitative Study: User Experiences with Platano, a Dietary Self-Monitoring App for Underserved Patients with Type 2

Diabetes. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*. 2019;51(7, Supplement):S44-S45. doi:10.1016/j.jneb.2019.05.404

- 32. Radhakrishnan K, Kim MT, Burgermaster M, et al. The potential of digital phenotyping to advance the contributions of mobile health to self-management science. *Nursing Outlook*. 2020;68(5):548-559. doi:10.1016/j.outlook.2020.03.007
- Antman EM, Loscalzo J. Precision medicine in cardiology. *Nat Rev Cardiol*. 2016;13(10):591-602. doi:10.1038/nrcardio.2016.101
- 34. Régnier F, Chauvel L. Digital Inequalities in the Use of Self-Tracking Diet and Fitness Apps: Interview Study on the Influence of Social, Economic, and Cultural Factors. *JMIR Mhealth Uhealth*. 2018;6(4):e101. doi:10.2196/mhealth.9189
- Veinot TC, Mitchell H, Ancker JS. Good intentions are not enough: how informatics interventions can worsen inequality. *J Am Med Inform Assoc*. 2018;25(8):1080-1088. doi:10.1093/jamia/ocy052
- Dijk ETK, Westerink JHDM, Beute F, IJsselsteijn WA. Personal Informatics, Self-Insight, and Behavior Change: A Critical Review of Current Literature. *Human– Computer Interaction*. 2017;32(5-6):268-296. doi:10.1080/07370024.2016.1276456
- Desai PM, Mitchell EG, Hwang ML, Levine ME, Albers DJ, Mamykina L. Personal Health Oracle: Explorations of Personalized Predictions in Diabetes Self-Management. In: *Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '19. Association for Computing Machinery; 2019:1-13. doi:10.1145/3290605.3300600
- Turchioe MR, Heitkemper EM, Lor M, Burgermaster M, Mamykina L. Designing for engagement with self-monitoring: A user-centered approach with low-income, Latino adults with Type 2 Diabetes. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*. 2019;130:103941. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2019.08.001
- 39. Walsh JM, Swangard DM, Davis T, McPhee SJ. Exercise counseling by primary care physicians in the era of managed care. *Am J Prev Med*. 1999;16(4):307-313. doi:10.1016/s0749-3797(99)00021-5
- Handley M, MacGregor K, Schillinger D, Sharifi C, Wong S, Bodenheimer T. Using action plans to help primary care patients adopt healthy behaviors: a descriptive study. *J Am Board Fam Med*. 2006;19(3):224-231. doi:10.3122/jabfm.19.3.224

- Calfas KJ, Sallis JF, Zabinski MF, et al. Preliminary evaluation of a multicomponent program for nutrition and physical activity change in primary care: PACE+ for adults. *Prev Med.* 2002;34(2):153-161. doi:10.1006/pmed.2001.0964
- 42. Lafata JE, Dobie E, Morris H, et al. CA6-02: Collaborative Goal Setting and HbA1c Control Among Patients With Diabetes. *Clin Med Res*. 2012;10(3):160. doi:10.3121/cmr.2012.1100.ca6-02
- 43. Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes—2015 Abridged for Primary Care Providers. *Clin Diabetes*. 2015;33(2):97-111. doi:10.2337/diaclin.33.2.97
- Bodenheimer T, Handley MA. Goal-setting for behavior change in primary care: an exploration and status report. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2009;76(2):174-180. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2009.06.001
- 45. Montori VM, Gafni A, Charles C. A shared treatment decision-making approach between patients with chronic conditions and their clinicians: the case of diabetes. *Health Expect*. 2006;9(1):25-36. doi:10.1111/j.1369-7625.2006.00359.x
- Charles C, Whelan T, Gafni A. What do we mean by partnership in making decisions about treatment? *BMJ*. 1999;319(7212):780-782. doi:10.1136/bmj.319.7212.780
- 47. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*. 1991;50(2):179-211. doi:10.1016/0749-5978(91)90020-T
- 48. Fishbein M, Ajzen I. Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behaviour: An Introduction to Theory and Research. Vol 27.; 1975.
- McDermott MS, Oliver M, Simnadis T, et al. The Theory of Planned Behaviour and dietary patterns: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Prev Med.* 2015;81:150-156. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2015.08.020
- 50. Lafata JE, Morris HL, Dobie E, Heisler M, Werner RM, Dumenci L. Patientreported use of collaborative goal setting and glycemic control among patients with diabetes. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2013;92(1):94-99. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2013.01.016
- Bandura A. Social cognitive theory of self-regulation. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes. 1991;50(2):248-287. doi:10.1016/0749-5978(91)90022-L
- 52. Bandura A. Self-Efficacy. In: *The Corsini Encyclopedia of Psychology*. American Cancer Society; 2010:1-3. doi:10.1002/9780470479216.corpsy0836

- 53. Pignone MP, Ammerman A, Fernandez L, et al. Counseling to promote a healthy diet in adults: a summary of the evidence for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. *Am J Prev Med*. 2003;24(1):75-92. doi:10.1016/s0749-3797(02)00580-9
- 54. Devries S, Agatston A, Aggarwal M, et al. A Deficiency of Nutrition Education and Practice in Cardiology. *The American Journal of Medicine*. 2017;130(11):1298-1305. doi:10.1016/j.amjmed.2017.04.043
- 55. Aggarwal M, Devries S, Freeman AM, et al. The Deficit of Nutrition Education of Physicians. *Am J Med.* 2018;131(4):339-345. doi:10.1016/j.amjmed.2017.11.036
- Kawamoto K, Houlihan CA, Balas EA, Lobach DF. Improving clinical practice using clinical decision support systems: a systematic review of trials to identify features critical to success. *BMJ*. 2005;330(7494):765. doi:10.1136/bmj.38398.500764.8F
- 57. Improving Outcomes with Clinical Decision Support: An Implementer's Guide, Second Edition. Routledge & CRC Press. Accessed March 20, 2021. https://www.routledge.com/Improving-Outcomes-with-Clinical-Decision-Support-An-Implementers-Guide/Osheroff-Teich-Levick-Saldana-Velasco-Sittig-Rogers-Jenders/p/book/9780984457731
- 58. de Dombal FT. Computers, diagnoses and patients with acute abdominal pain. *Arch Emerg Med.* 1992;9(3):267-270.
- Electronic Medical Record Adoption Model. HIMSS Analytics North America. Published January 24, 2017. Accessed March 20, 2021. https://www.himssanalytics.org/emram
- 60. Kottyan LC, Weirauch MT, Rothenberg ME. Making it big in allergy. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*. 2015;135(1):43-45. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.10.041
- 61. Sujansky W. Heterogeneous database integration in biomedicine. *J Biomed Inform*. 2001;34(4):285-298. doi:10.1006/jbin.2001.1024
- 62. Sutton RT, Pincock D, Baumgart DC, Sadowski DC, Fedorak RN, Kroeker KI. An overview of clinical decision support systems: benefits, risks, and strategies for success. *NPJ Digit Med.* 2020;3. doi:10.1038/s41746-020-0221-y
- 63. Digital health tools gain momentum among physicians. American Medical Association. Accessed March 20, 2021. https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/press-releases/digital-health-tools-gain-momentum-among-physicians
- 64. McGinn TG, McCullagh L, Kannry J, et al. Efficacy of an evidence-based clinical decision support in primary care practices: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2013;173(17):1584-1591. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.8980
- 65. Baypinar F, Kingma HJ, van der Hoeven RTM, Becker ML. Physicians' Compliance with a Clinical Decision Support System Alerting during the Prescribing Process. *J Med Syst.* 2017;41(6):96. doi:10.1007/s10916-017-0717-4
- Kaushal R, Kern LM, Barrón Y, Quaresimo J, Abramson EL. Electronic prescribing improves medication safety in community-based office practices. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2010;25(6):530-536. doi:10.1007/s11606-009-1238-8
- 67. Garg AX, Adhikari NKJ, McDonald H, et al. Effects of computerized clinical decision support systems on practitioner performance and patient outcomes: a systematic review. *JAMA*. 2005;293(10):1223-1238. doi:10.1001/jama.293.10.1223
- 68. Mainous AG, Lambourne CA, Nietert PJ. Impact of a clinical decision support system on antibiotic prescribing for acute respiratory infections in primary care: quasi-experimental trial. *J Am Med Inform Assoc*. 2013;20(2):317-324. doi:10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000701
- Filippi A, Sabatini A, Badioli L, et al. Effects of an Automated Electronic Reminder in Changing the Antiplatelet Drug–Prescribing Behavior Among Italian General Practitioners in Diabetic Patients: An intervention trial. *Diabetes Care*. 2003;26(5):1497-1500. doi:10.2337/diacare.26.5.1497
- Kharbanda EO, Asche SE, Sinaiko AR, et al. Clinical Decision Support for Recognition and Management of Hypertension: A Randomized Trial. *Pediatrics*. 2018;141(2). doi:10.1542/peds.2017-2954
- Zarinabad N, Meeus EM, Manias K, Foster K, Peet A. Automated Modular Magnetic Resonance Imaging Clinical Decision Support System (MIROR): An Application in Pediatric Cancer Diagnosis. *JMIR Med Inform*. 2018;6(2). doi:10.2196/medinform.9171
- 72. Wagholikar KB, MacLaughlin KL, Kastner TM, et al. Formative evaluation of the accuracy of a clinical decision support system for cervical cancer screening. *J Am Med Inform Assoc.* 2013;20(4):749-757. doi:10.1136/amiajnl-2013-001613
- 73. Howarth M, Bhatt M, Benterud E, et al. Development and initial implementation of electronic clinical decision supports for recognition and management of hospitalacquired acute kidney injury. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak*. 2020;20. doi:10.1186/s12911-020-01303-x

- 74. Mann DM, Palmisano J, Lin JJ. A pilot randomized trial of technology-assisted goal setting to improve physical activity among primary care patients with prediabetes. *Preventive Medicine Reports*. 2016;4:107-112. doi:10.1016/j.pmedr.2016.05.012
- 75. Singh N, Hess E, Guo G, et al. Tablet-Based Patient-Centered Decision Support for Minor Head Injury in the Emergency Department: Pilot Study. *JMIR mHealth and uHealth*. 2017;5(9):e8732. doi:10.2196/mhealth.8732
- Ankolekar A, Vanneste BGL, Bloemen-van Gurp E, et al. Development and validation of a patient decision aid for prostate Cancer therapy: from paternalistic towards participative shared decision making. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak*. 2019;19. doi:10.1186/s12911-019-0862-4
- Hogarth M, Hajopoulos K, Young M, et al. The Communication and Care Plan: a novel approach to patient-centered clinical information systems. *J Biomed Inform*. 2010;43(5 Suppl):S6-8. doi:10.1016/j.jbi.2010.07.004
- Dannenberg MD, Bienvenida JCM, Bruce ML, et al. End-user views of an electronic encounter decision aid linked to routine depression screening. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2019;102(3):555-563. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2018.10.002
- Denig P, Dun M, Schuling J, Haaijer-Ruskamp FM, Voorham J. The effect of a patient-oriented treatment decision aid for risk factor management in patients with diabetes (PORTDA-diab): study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *Trials*. 2012;13:219. doi:10.1186/1745-6215-13-219
- 80. Henderson VA, Barr KL, An LC, et al. Community-based participatory research and user-centered design in a diabetes medication information and decision tool. *Prog Community Health Partnersh*. 2013;7(2):171-184. doi:10.1353/cpr.2013.0024
- 81. Yu C, Choi D, Bruno BA, et al. Impact of MyDiabetesPlan, a Web-Based Patient Decision Aid on Decisional Conflict, Diabetes Distress, Quality of Life, and Chronic Illness Care in Patients With Diabetes: Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res. 2020;22(9). doi:10.2196/16984
- Mishuris RG, Yoder J, Wilson D, Mann D. Integrating data from an online diabetes prevention program into an electronic health record and clinical workflow, a design phase usability study. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak*. 2016;16:88. doi:10.1186/s12911-016-0328-x
- Subar AF, Kirkpatrick SI, Mittl B, et al. The Automated Self-Administered 24-Hour Dietary Recall (ASA24): A Resource for Researchers, Clinicians, and Educators from the National Cancer Institute. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*. 2012;112(8):1134-1137. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2012.04.016

- 84. Burgermaster M, Son JH, Davidson PG, et al. A new approach to integrating patient-generated data with expert knowledge for personalized goal setting: A pilot study. *Int J Med Inform*. 2020;139:104158. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2020.104158
- 85. Green CJ, Fortin P, Maclure M, Macgregor A, Robinson S. Information system support as a critical success factor for chronic disease management: Necessary but not sufficient. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*. 2006;75(12):818-828. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2006.05.042
- 86. Lobach DF. The Duke Evidence-based Practice Center. :85.
- Kawamoto K, McDonald CJ. Designing, Conducting, and Reporting Clinical Decision Support Studies: Recommendations and Call to Action. *Ann Intern Med.* 2020;172(11_Supplement):S101-S109. doi:10.7326/M19-0875
- Trinkley KE, Blakeslee WW, Matlock DD, et al. Clinician preferences for computerised clinical decision support for medications in primary care: a focus group study. *BMJ Health Care Inform*. 2019;26(1):0. doi:10.1136/bmjhci-2019-000015
- 89. Lugtenberg M, Pasveer D, van der Weijden T, Westert GP, Kool RB. Exposure to and experiences with a computerized decision support intervention in primary care: results from a process evaluation. *BMC Family Practice*. 2015;16(1):141. doi:10.1186/s12875-015-0364-0
- Varonen H, Kortteisto T, Kaila M, EBMeDS Study Group. What may help or hinder the implementation of computerized decision support systems (CDSSs): a focus group study with physicians. *Fam Pract*. 2008;25(3):162-167. doi:10.1093/fampra/cmn020
- 91. Trivedi MH, Kern JK, Marcee A, et al. Development and implementation of computerized clinical guidelines: barriers and solutions. *Methods Inf Med.* 2002;41(5):435-442.
- Dexter PR, Perkins SM, Maharry KS, Jones K, McDonald CJ. Inpatient Computer-Based Standing Orders vs Physician Reminders to Increase Influenza and Pneumococcal Vaccination Rates: A Randomized Trial. *JAMA*. 2004;292(19):2366. doi:10.1001/jama.292.19.2366
- 93. Miller K, Mosby D, Capan M, et al. Interface, information, interaction: a narrative review of design and functional requirements for clinical decision support. *J Am Med Inform Assoc.* 2018;25(5):585-592. doi:10.1093/jamia/ocx118

- Weingart SN, Toth M, Sands DZ, Aronson MD, Davis RB, Phillips RS. Physicians' decisions to override computerized drug alerts in primary care. *Arch Intern Med*. 2003;163(21):2625-2631. doi:10.1001/archinte.163.21.2625
- 95. Khalifa M, Zabani I. Improving Utilization of Clinical Decision Support Systems by Reducing Alert Fatigue: Strategies and Recommendations. *Unifying the Applications and Foundations of Biomedical and Health Informatics*. Published online 2016:51-54. doi:10.3233/978-1-61499-664-4-51
- 96. Hsu J, Huang J, Fung V, Robertson N, Jimison H, Frankel R. Health information technology and physician-patient interactions: impact of computers on communication during outpatient primary care visits. *J Am Med Inform Assoc*. 2005;12(4):474-480. doi:10.1197/jamia.M1741
- Zheng K, Padman R, Johnson MP, Diamond HS. Understanding technology adoption in clinical care: clinician adoption behavior of a point-of-care reminder system. *Int J Med Inform*. 2005;74(7-8):535-543. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2005.03.007
- Devaraj S, Sharma SK, Fausto DJ, Viernes S, Kharrazi H. Barriers and Facilitators to Clinical Decision Support Systems Adoption: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Business Administration Research*. 2014;3(2):36. doi:10.5430/jbar.v3n2p36
- Toth-Pal E, Wårdh I, Strender L-E, Nilsson G. Implementing a clinical decisionsupport system in practice: A qualitative analysis of influencing attitudes and characteristics among general practitioners. *Informatics for Health and Social Care*. 2008;33(1):39-54. doi:10.1080/17538150801956754
- 100. Johnson CM, Johnson TR, Zhang J. A user-centered framework for redesigning health care interfaces. *J Biomed Inform*. 2005;38(1):75-87. doi:10.1016/j.jbi.2004.11.005
- 101. Harte R, Glynn L, Rodríguez-Molinero A, et al. A Human-Centered Design Methodology to Enhance the Usability, Human Factors, and User Experience of Connected Health Systems: A Three-Phase Methodology. *JMIR Hum Factors*. 2017;4(1). doi:10.2196/humanfactors.5443
- 102. Brunner J, Chuang E, Goldzweig C, Cain CL, Sugar C, Yano EM. User-centered design to improve clinical decision support in primary care. *Int J Med Inform*. 2017;104:56-64. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2017.05.004
- 103. 14:00-17:00. ISO 9241-210:2010. ISO. Accessed April 19, 2021. https://www.iso.org/cms/render/live/en/sites/isoorg/contents/data/standard/05/20/52 075.html

- 104. Lin JJ, Mann DM. Application of persuasion and health behavior theories for behavior change counseling: design of the ADAPT (Avoiding Diabetes Thru Action Plan Targeting) program. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2012;88(3):460-466. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2012.06.017
- 105. Khan S, McCullagh L, Press A, et al. Formative assessment and design of a complex clinical decision support tool for pulmonary embolism. *Evid Based Med.* 2016;21(1):7-13. doi:10.1136/ebmed-2015-110214
- 106. Garvin JH, Ducom J, Matheny M, et al. Descriptive Usability Study of CirrODS: Clinical Decision and Workflow Support Tool for Management of Patients With Cirrhosis. JMIR Med Inform. 2019;7(3):e13627. doi:10.2196/13627
- 107. Nguyen KA, Patel H, Haggstrom DA, Zillich AJ, Imperiale TF, Russ AL. Utilizing a user-centered approach to develop and assess pharmacogenomic clinical decision support for thiopurine methyltransferase. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak*. 2019;19. doi:10.1186/s12911-019-0919-4
- 108. Plaisance A, Witteman HO, LeBlanc A, et al. Development of a decision aid for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and invasive mechanical ventilation in the intensive care unit employing user-centered design and a wiki platform for rapid prototyping. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(2). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0191844
- 109. Yu CH, Stacey D, Sale J, et al. Designing and evaluating an interprofessional shared decision-making and goal-setting decision aid for patients with diabetes in clinical care--systematic decision aid development and study protocol. *Implement Sci.* 2014;9:16. doi:10.1186/1748-5908-9-16
- 110. Melnick ER, Shafer K, Rodulfo N, et al. Understanding Overuse of Computed Tomography for Minor Head Injury in the Emergency Department: A Triangulated Qualitative Study. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2015;22(12):1474-1483. doi:10.1111/acem.12824
- 111. Heiney SP, Donevant SB, Arp Adams S, Parker PD, Chen H, Levkoff S. A Smartphone App for Self-Management of Heart Failure in Older African Americans: Feasibility and Usability Study. *JMIR Aging*. 2020;3(1):e17142. doi:10.2196/17142
- 112. Katsulis Z, Ergai A, Leung WY, et al. Iterative user centered design for development of a patient-centered fall prevention toolkit. *Appl Ergon*. 2016;56:117-126. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2016.03.011

- 113. Melnick ER, Lopez K, Hess EP, et al. Back to the Bedside: Developing a Bedside Aid for Concussion and Brain Injury Decisions in the Emergency Department. *EGEMS (Wash DC)*. 2015;3(2):1136. doi:10.13063/2327-9214.1136
- 114. Kushniruk AW, Patel VL. Cognitive and usability engineering methods for the evaluation of clinical information systems. *J Biomed Inform*. 2004;37(1):56-76. doi:10.1016/j.jbi.2004.01.003
- 115. Chrimes D, Kitos NR, Kushniruk A, Mann DM. Usability testing of Avoiding Diabetes Thru Action Plan Targeting (ADAPT) decision support for integrating care-based counseling of pre-diabetes in an electronic health record. *Int J Med Inform.* 2014;83(9):636-647. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2014.05.002
- 116. Li AC, Kannry JL, Kushniruk A, et al. Integrating usability testing and think-aloud protocol analysis with "near-live" clinical simulations in evaluating clinical decision support. *Int J Med Inform*. 2012;81(11):761-772. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2012.02.009
- 117. Press A, McCullagh L, Khan S, Schachter A, Pardo S, McGinn T. Usability Testing of a Complex Clinical Decision Support Tool in the Emergency Department: Lessons Learned. *JMIR Hum Factors*. 2015;2(2):e14. doi:10.2196/humanfactors.4537
- 118. Febretti A, Lopez KD, Stifter J, Johnson AE, Keenan GM, Wilkie DJ. A Component-Based Evaluation Protocol for Clinical Decision Support Interfaces. *Des User Exp Usability*. 2013;8012:232-241. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-39229-0_26
- 119. Melnick ER, Hess EP, Guo G, et al. Patient-Centered Decision Support: Formative Usability Evaluation of Integrated Clinical Decision Support With a Patient Decision Aid for Minor Head Injury in the Emergency Department. *J Med Internet Res.* 2017;19(5):e174. doi:10.2196/jmir.7846
- 120. Ray JM, Ahmed OM, Solad Y, et al. Computerized Clinical Decision Support System for Emergency Department–Initiated Buprenorphine for Opioid Use Disorder: User-Centered Design. JMIR Hum Factors. 2019;6(1). doi:10.2196/13121
- 121. Brooke J. SUS A quick and dirty usability scale. :7.
- 122. Mann D, Hess R, McGinn T, et al. Adaptive design of a clinical decision support tool: What the impact on utilization rates means for future CDS research. *DIGITAL HEALTH*. 2019;5:205520761982771. doi:10.1177/2055207619827716
- 123. Marcolino MS, Oliveira JAQ, Cimini CCR, et al. Development and Implementation of a Decision Support System to Improve Control of Hypertension and Diabetes in a

Resource-Constrained Area in Brazil: Mixed Methods Study. *J Med Internet Res*. 2021;23(1):e18872. doi:10.2196/18872

- 124. Yu CH, Ke C, Jovicic A, Hall S, Straus SE, IP-SDM Team; Beyond pros and cons developing a patient decision aid to cultivate dialog to build relationships: insights from a qualitative study and decision aid development. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak.* 2019;19(1):186. doi:10.1186/s12911-019-0898-5
- 125. Denig P, Schuling J, Haaijer-Ruskamp F, Voorham J. Effects of a patient oriented decision aid for prioritising treatment goals in diabetes: pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*. 2014;349:g5651. doi:10.1136/bmj.g5651
- 126. Mullan RJ, Montori VM, Shah ND, et al. The diabetes mellitus medication choice decision aid: a randomized trial. *Arch Intern Med.* 2009;169(17):1560-1568. doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2009.293
- 127. Keeping Education ACTIVE | Partnership to Fight Chronic Disease | Partneship to fight chronic disease. Accessed July 2, 2021. https://www.fightchronicdisease.org/
- 128. Hsieh H-F, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. *Qual Health Res.* 2005;15(9):1277-1288. doi:10.1177/1049732305276687
- 129. Rosenthal M, Larson D, Henning J, et al. P93 Precision Behavioral Nutrition: Development of the NutriPCP Inference Engine for Data-driven Diet Goals in Primary Care. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*. 2021;53(7, Supplement):S67. doi:10.1016/j.jneb.2021.04.152
- 130. Reims K, Ernst D. Using Motivational Interviewing to Promote Healthy Weight. *FPM*. 2016;23(5):32-38.
- 131. Meuleman Y, Ten Brinke L, Kwakernaak AJ, et al. Perceived Barriers and Support Strategies for Reducing Sodium Intake in Patients with Chronic Kidney Disease: a Qualitative Study. *Int J Behav Med.* 2015;22(4):530-539. doi:10.1007/s12529-014-9447-x
- 132. Hollingdale R, Sutton D, Hart K. Facilitating dietary change in renal disease: investigating patients' perspectives. *J Ren Care*. 2008;34(3):136-142. doi:10.1111/j.1755-6686.2008.00034.x
- 133. Glanz K. Review of nutritional attitudes and counseling practices of primary care physicians. Am J Clin Nutr. 1997;65(6 Suppl):2016S-2019S. doi:10.1093/ajcn/65.6.2016S

- 134. Kushner RF. Barriers to providing nutrition counseling by physicians: a survey of primary care practitioners. *Prev Med.* 1995;24(6):546-552. doi:10.1006/pmed.1995.1087
- 135. Gans KM, Ross E, Barner CW, Wylie-Rosett J, McMurray J, Eaton C. REAP and WAVE: New Tools to Rapidly Assess/Discuss Nutrition with Patients. *The Journal of Nutrition*. 2003;133(2):556S-562S. doi:10.1093/jn/133.2.556S
- 136. Zhu H, Colgan J, Reddy M, Choe EK. Sharing Patient-Generated Data in Clinical Practices: An Interview Study. *AMIA Annu Symp Proc.* 2017;2016:1303-1312.
- 137. West P, Giordano R, Van Kleek M, Shadbolt N. The Quantified Patient in the Doctor's Office: Challenges & amp; Opportunities. In: *Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Association for Computing Machinery; 2016:3066-3078. Accessed July 20, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1145/2858036.2858445
- 138. Guess what? Doctors don't care about your Fitbit data | VentureBeat. Accessed July 20, 2021. https://venturebeat.com/2014/08/15/guess-what-doctors-dont-care-aboutyour-fitbit-data/
- 139. Kirkpatrick SI, Subar AF, Douglass D, et al. Performance of the Automated Self-Administered 24-hour Recall relative to a measure of true intakes and to an interviewer-administered 24-h recall. Am J Clin Nutr. 2014;100(1):233-240. doi:10.3945/ajcn.114.083238
- 140. Kupis J, Johnson S, Hallihan G, Olstad DL. Assessing the Usability of the Automated Self-Administered Dietary Assessment Tool (ASA24) among Low-Income Adults. *Nutrients*. 2019;11(1):E132. doi:10.3390/nu11010132
- 141. Kirkpatrick SI, Guenther PM, Douglass D, et al. The Provision of Assistance Does Not Substantially Impact the Accuracy of 24-Hour Dietary Recalls Completed Using the Automated Self-Administered 24-H Dietary Assessment Tool among Women with Low Incomes. J Nutr. 2019;149(1):114-122. doi:10.1093/jn/nxy207
- 142. Whiting SJ. Is the National Cancer Institute's Automated Self-Administered 24-Hour Dietary Assessment Tool Valid for Low-Income Participants? J Nutr. 2019;149(1):4-5. doi:10.1093/jn/nxy252
- 143. Howard-Pitney B, Winkleby MA, Albright CL, Bruce B, Fortmann SP. The Stanford Nutrition Action Program: a dietary fat intervention for low-literacy adults. *Am J Public Health*. 1997;87(12):1971-1976. doi:10.2105/ajph.87.12.1971

- 144. Glasgow R, Toobert D, Hampson S, Noell J. A brief office-based intervention to facilitate diabetes dietary self-management. *Health education research*. Published online 1995. doi:10.1093/HER/10.4.467
- 145. Lutz SF, Ammerman AS, Atwood JR, Campbell MK, DeVellis RF, Rosamond WD. Innovative newsletter interventions improve fruit and vegetable consumption in healthy adults. J Am Diet Assoc. 1999;99(6):705-709. doi:10.1016/S0002-8223(99)00169-8
- 146. Gray A, Threlkeld RJ. Nutritional Recommendations for Individuals with Diabetes. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, et al., eds. *Endotext*. MDText.com, Inc.; 2000. Accessed July 10, 2021. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK279012/
- 147. Wynn K, Trudeau JD, Taunton K, Gowans M, Scott I. Nutrition in primary care: current practices, attitudes, and barriers. *Can Fam Physician*. 2010;56(3):e109-116.